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Thou tellest my wanderings: put thou my 
tears

into thy bottle: are they not in thy book?
Psalms 56:8

Writing a biography o f Shakespeare is a 
risky venture, a kind o f  literary sailing 
between Scylla and Charybdis—on a cloudy 
night, without a compass. Scylla, you may 
remember, was a m onster who dined on 
passing mariners, while, on the other side of 
the strait, Charybdis was an irresistible vor
tex of destruction and death. Emerson (Rep
resentative Men, 1850) pinpoints the would- 
be biographer’s dilemma. On the one hand, 
“Shakespeare is the only biographer o f 
Shakespeare; and even he can tell nothing, 
except to the Shakespeare in us.” On the 
other hand, and in Em erson’s next para
graph, “So far from Shakespeare’s being the 
least known, he is the one person, in all mod
ern history, known to us.”

Counterbalancing the admission that we 
know nothing is the confession that we know 
everything. One suspects that the alleged 
“Shakespeare in us” has written a thousand 
silly books, and, in an age of publishing and 
perishing, felled a forest for sillier essays 
and articles. As to our supposed knowing of 
Shakespeare: it is, at best, merely what we 
think about him, for nothing is, Horatio, but 
thinking makes it so. Or, as Touchstone says, 
“the truest poetry is the most feigning.”

Our Scylla is the slim-to-none facts and 
figures, dates and documents, the history 
side o f the narrow strait. O f the man born 
and raised in Stratford in Warwickshire in 
England in the Renaissance, we know that 
and when he was christened, married, begat, 
flourished, died testate. While flourishing, 
he lived in Elizabethan, then Jacobean Lon
don, where he was a professional actor who 
wrote plays and poems, bought property and, 
eventually, his way into the gentry, brought 
law-suits. As to the works, the labor of gen
erations o f scholars allows a modicum of 
certitude on the chronology of the plays and 
poems.

And that’s about it: this much is the com
mon possession of every biographer— and 
almost nothing more. Of course, a biograph
er is free to provide background for the por
trait: life in small-town Elizabethan England 
and in London, the ups and downs of the the

ater world, the court personalities in 
amorous and political intrigues, the emer
gence, along with English literature, of the 
middle class, Catholic/Protestant strife, with 
the Puritans glowering in the wings. Mary 
Tudor, Mary Stuart, Essex, Gunpowder 
Plot—well and good. But all of this is Ham
let without the Prince of Denmark, for the 
figure in the foreground is still an irritating 
blur. The basic problem is, as any English
man can tell you, nobody from some Kuh- 
dorf 'm the Midlands is going to become the 
Emperor o f Literature and (demi)god of 
Western Culture. How it happened anyway 
is what any biographer-historian must 
somehow tell, and with almost no help.

For the literary biographer who is a con
scientious historian, Scylla’s depletion is 
staggering, for there are no letters, no 
diaries, no tittle-tattle theater-people bio
confessions, no memoirs of contemporaries, 
no conversations at table, no first drafts, no 
essays, no juvenilia. What there is is pre
cious little and notoriously intractable to 
story-telling: in the life o f the greatest 
dramatist, there is scarcely a trace of drama. 
To supplement this great lack, given that 
there’s much virtue in if and that the sub
junctive absolves one of the lie direct, the 
biographer may indulge in a few (or a thou
sand) speculative assumptions. A great 
many of these speculations will focus on the 
relationship between the man and his work, 
the connections between life and art. Here is 
the core of any Shakespeare biography and 
surely the reason it was written and will be 
read. It’s anybody’s guess what and how the 
plays and Sonnets mean, and the biograph
er’s interpretive guesses—not only their 
plausibility, but their tact, taste, distance— 
will give a fair idea of the quality of the nar
rative— and the narrator.

But when we speculate, we steer toward

the opposite side.
Our Charybdis is much more dangerous. 

Circe advises Odysseus that it is wiser to 
sacrifice six crew members to Scylla (one 
for each of her heads) than to risk loss of 
ship with all hands to the swirling blackness 
that is Charybdis. This vicious monster is the 
whirlpool of blind and silly Impressionism, 
the Mother of a brood uglier than sin and 
death. This way, the Shakespeare novel lies.

The plainest statement o f this aspect of 
bio-graphing the Bard is K eats’ famous 
observation that “Shakespeare lived a life of 
Allegory; his works are the comments on it.” 
Trouble is, the comical-tragical-historical- 
pastoral Allegory “Shakespeare as Every
man” morphs very easily and quickly into 
the more or less low farce “Everybody 
Shakes a Spear,” and the biography turns, 
with and without the biographer’s knowl
edge, into autobiography.

All the while musing about the man from 
Stratford, we pen our own lives, or rather the 
novel of our lives. The illusion that we know 
Shakespeare cross-feeds the illusion that we 
know ourselves, and we spin in the under
tow. Emerson speaks o f Shakespeare’s 
“merit so incessant that each reader is 
incredulous of the perception of other read
ers.” We’re sure we understand exactly what 
Shakespeare is saying, but we wonder if our 
neighbor does.

To demonstrate our love of neighbor, we 
eagerly impart our Shakespeare, 
aware/unaware that we impart only our
selves. In this mood of loving sharing, we 
understand Hamlet, we know what hap
pened in the Sonnets, we solve the problems 
of the dark comedies, we sound the depths of 
King Lear, we scale the heights with Antony 
and Cleopatra. Indeed, any biographer must 
discuss these core works, and they function 
quite well as touchstones in any life o f

Shakespeare.
One despairs of reading anything new or 

- clever on Hamlet, the primal stab-and-gab- 
fest o f the West. We’re bound to a dismal 
rehash (or, worse, attempted refutation) of 
Goethe, Nietzsche, Freud, Joyce: quick and 
dead ghostly father-sons, with and without 
objective correlative, nature and mirrors and 
art (oh my!) and, to be sure, words, words, 
words, all sicklied o’er with the pale cast of 
thought. Worst o f all, the hapless biographer 
may attempt to summarize post-modern air
head prosifying on Hamlet: the implied spec
tators’ reactions to the actors’ re-acting of 
the play preform the performance, especially 
o f the play within the play—you know the 
kind of buzz, buzz I mean.

Nor is much biographical light to be 
expected from further brooding on the Son
nets. Wordsworth famously opined that in 
the Sonnets Shakespeare had opened his 
heart—to which Aldous Huxley responded 
that Shakespeare had in the Sonnets opened 
his pants.

Neither may have it right. Yes, there is that 
polymorphously perverse homo-hetero-auto
erotic ambience o f the Sonnets that has no 
parallel in all literature; and, yes, most of the 
Sonnets are written to a young man, more 
lovely and more temperate than a summer’s 
day, while the balance treat the poet’s affair 
with a woman whose alley-cat morality both 
fascinates and disgusts him. But how does it 
follow that this Adonis and Venus have 
analogs in “real life?” Here are, mayhap, no 
love stories o f  com fort and despair, but 
merely virtuoso exercises, divertimenti, little 
night pieces. The menage a trois may be of 
the mind, not the body. After all, Shake
speare was able to write about the murders of 
Hamlet and Desdemona and Duncan without 
(let’s hope) poisoning, choking or knifing 
anybody.

Can we learn anything biographically use
ful about Shakespeare’s sexuality from the 
Sonnets? Stephen Booth has written the wis
est words on the subject: “William Shake
speare was almost certainly homosexual, 
bisexual or heterosexual. The Sonnets pro
vide no evidence on the matter.”

There where we shall find the actual 
Corinna, Dulcinea, Tadzio, Holly Golightly, 
and Mustang Sally, we shall find there also 
the golden boy and the black lady. Using the 
Sonnets as bio-m aterial is heading for 
Charybdis at full sail. Stefan George called 
them the very highest literature (“die oberste 
Dichtung")— why has anyone ever thought 
that they are history?

Our first still-valid  touchstone for the 
biographer is the approach to the “dark peri
od.” Around the turn of the century (1599- 
1601), Shakespeare stops writing “happy 
comedies” and English history plays, and 
enters the third phase of his creative life. In 
the few years that follow, he will write his 
last comedy (Twelfth Night), Hamlet, the 
“problem plays” (a.k.a. the “dark” comedies: 
Troilus and Cressida, Measure fo r  Measure, 
A ll's  Well That Ends Well), and what are 
usually regarded as the greatest tragedies 
since 5th-century Athens: Othello, King  
Lear, Macbeth, Antony and Cleopatra, 

continued on page 3
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Film Review

Hortense Spillers
Early in the new year, one mid-week after

noon, 1 wandered into the cinema lobby at 
Ithaca’s Pyramid Mall, pleased, quite frankly, 
to be alive and well. Everybody 1 know, from 
Memphis to Maine, was relieved that the turn 
o f the millennium had been a regular bore. 
School was in recess, and I felt expansive, in 
a playful mood, and decided to drop by the 
movies to see The Green Mile.

What 1 saw was utterly shocking to me, not 
least because I was witnessing it in the year 
2000. America’s 20th century film career had 
been inaugurated as a national phenomenon 
in 1915 with D. W. G riffith’s Birth o f  a 
Nation (which drew fire from a young 
National Association for the Advancement of 
Colored People), and we were starting the 
next century with Frank Darabont’s The 
Green Mile.

What in the world had we learned in the 
eighty-five year interim about black folk and 
the seductive cinematic apparatus?

If you ask me, I’d say that we’ve walked a 
very green mile backward over the decades, 
and I am nearly beside myself that, for all our 
cinematic and informational technology and 
its wonders, our public imagination is still so 
dangerously stunted.

Darabont’s adaptation of Stephen King’s 
narrative rehearses the entire repertoire of 
sick and corrosive sentimentality that so 
marks majoritarian U.S. cultural production 
of the past century, especially where it con
cerns black characters and figures.

The story of The Green Mile is both vivid
ly plausible, given what we know about 
national life now and in the 1930s, and fantas
tically improbable, not because we require 
fantasy to make any claims on empirical truth, 
but because the film’s fantasy vehicle utterly 
fails to achieve the tragic proportions of char
acter that its three-hour running time reaches 
for. It simply re-enforces the bad ideas readi
ly available about the relationship between 
“blackness,” guilt, sexuality, and a host of dif
ficult psychic material that one keeps wanting 
to make someone else’s; in short, the movie 
might be regarded as a monument to the pow
erful projective dynamics of racist feeling.

Frank Darabont’s second adaptation of a 
Stephen King novel, following on The Shaw- 
shank Redemption (1994), The Green Mile 
apparently belongs to the narrative film genre 
of the prison tale: a former death-row prison 
guard, Paul Edgecomb (Tom Hanks), from 
the vantage o f a retirement colony, trips a 
wire in the memory one evening as he and his 
cohorts take in an old movie— Shall We 
Dance? (Fred Astaire-Ginger Rogers vehicle, 
1937). When Edgecomb, in tears, breaks from 
the rec room and runs down to an abandoned 
shed on the property of the retirement home, 
with a female companion close on his heels, 
we will have no idea, for three hours into 
future, what set him off.

This provides the pretext for the story, 
which is narrated in flashback. Enter John
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Walking the Line
Coffey (Michael Clarke Duncan). Charged 
with the heinous rape and murder o f two 
female nine-year-olds, Coffey is dispatched 
to Edgecomb’s southern prison (it isn’t quite 
clear to me where in the South we are, but 
inasmuch as MYTH  is this film ’s big and 
implicit production number, I should suppose 
it hardly matters). He will lose his life there, 
but not before an eventful period of incarcera
tion on death row, along the “green mile,” or 
the prison’s interminable corridor where the 
cells of the condemned are arrayed.

Coffey is, of course, not only innocent of 
the rape and murder of the pair of little white 
girls, having only gotten caught with their 
bloody, pulverized, rag-doll bodies in his 
arms while trying to restore them to life, but 
turns out to be the gentlest soul imaginable in 
the entire history of the American criminal 
justice system. And what is more, Coffey is 
gifted with magical powers of healing and 
insight. Never mind that he is a sort of over
large, lumbering imbecile, just this side of the 
minstrel stage, and wields a breath stream so 
forceful that small winged things are emitted 
from his mouth when he is overwhelmed by 
the spirit, or mojo, or whatever magical prop
erty intrudes through him into the realm of the 
rational. This John Coffey equals “a force of 
nature,” one of the other characters observes, 
and “nature,” we must bear in mind, is that 
massive muteness that surrounds the articu
late cinematic (and human) subject.

Reviewers have called the actor Michael 
Clarke Duncan seven feet tall, but when the 
camera introduces him with a shot that seems 
to last for several minutes he is immeasur
able, well beyond the human scale. This scene 
instructs the viewer that something aberrant, 
for sure, and horrible, quite likely, is about to 
be revealed, and suddenly we are in the realm 
of displaced sexual anxiety. It is, then, not for 
nothing that the story messes with sexual ref
erence in ways that I would call—please par
don me—hysterical. Edgecomb suffers from 
a urinary-tract infection (perfect!), and the 
warden’s cancerous wife (we might rightly 
guess where) is cured on the spot by what 
would be, in any other cinematic project, sex
ual foreplay. But that gets ahead of our story.

Edgecomb has three congenial, boyish 
kickabouts, who assist him in maintaining 
good prison order. They’ve been told to 
expect the unusual with the new prisoner and 
they trade jokes about who is the best discipli
narian among them. When Coffey arrives, 
their smiles fade and the “look,” relayed from 
one guard to the other, makes Coffey’s objec
tification complete.

In what is almost a parody of the male gaze 
toward a female of “star quality,” the guys are 
beholding Coffey somewhere around the 
level of the mid-section, where the crowns of 
their heads appear to stop. They are at once 
bemused and aghast as they examine this 
specimen, not unlike a figure on the auction 
block two centuries ago.

Coffey looks neither left nor right, but 
straight ahead, in the perennial disposition of

capture. Already constrained by the over
whelming might o f the state, he might as 
well be a manikin or a museum piece; to the 
extent that the route of self-transformation 
has been closed off to him, we will know the 
character only insofar as he reflects the will 
of those around him.

Coffey, who appears to be knock-kneed, is 
conveniently sweet, mild, malleable, and 
uncomplaining, unlike his row-mate, “Wild 
Bill” Wharton (Sam Rockwell). Wharton is 
in dire need of a capable dentist; presumably, 
his tacky mouth is meant to signal the view
er that he is the real killer. “Wild Bill” 
behaves as though he were the primary vil
lain in a comic strip, and prison guard Percy 
(Doug Hutchison), the sawed-off son-in-law 
of some local big fish, is the guard from hell. 
This ridiculous figure commits a range of 
lunatic acts, from squashing an inmate’s cute 
pet mouse, to literally charring that same 
inmate in the electric chair, to urinating on 
himself and leaving a puddle. All this pro
vides the occasion for Coffey to display his 
healing skills by breathing on the dead 
mouse to revive it.

Coffey goes on to cure Edgecomb of his 
urinary tract infection, thereby restoring him 
to his w ife’s bed. He also carries out an 
exceedingly good deed for the wife o f the 
warden, who suffers from cancer. Strangely, 
her illness manifests itself in outbursts o f 
scatalogical language not unlike symptoms 
of Tourette’s syndrome. Of course, we learn 
this only from the warden (James Cromnell); 
the direction spares us from actually hearing 
this southern blond belle cuss.

Coffey is driven out to the warden’s house 
where the armed guards lead him into the 
bedroom. He is bid to kiss the woman, in 
effect passing her illness through his own 
unfree body. The whole apparatus o f the 
national fantasy about the black male rapist 
who desifes the “white woman” comes 
trooping into this vulgar performance: the 
secret idea that courses through it is that the 
white male characters are pomographically 
invested in what goes on. They bring it 
about as the embodiment of their own trans
gressive, prohibited wish, but determine that 
it remains in the fantastical distance and 
under their control by literally policing its 
parameters.

For all the “good” that Coffey brings about 
and despite the fact that he is innocent, he 
will be executed, to heart-wrenching tears all 
around—the same guards watch him fry 
while they weep, a scene that replicates the 
camera movement that introduced Coffey. 
The horizontal scanning of faces not only 
suggests an equality of posture and footing 
among the guards, but subtly implies Cof
fey’s absence from this “fraternity.” Coffey 
is the film’s eternal object o f inquiry, on a 
par with the mouse he had revived.

Leaving aside the inappropriate pyrotech
nics that accompany the execution, the 
unruffled and elided ending tells the viewer 
that absolutely nothing has changed, at least

from the point of view of the film, in the con
figuration of social/power relations between 
the moment o f Coffey’s death and Edge- 
comb’s flashback performance of it. It is 
Edgecomb, after all, who is allowed the pre
rogatives of “authorship”: the story is his, not 
Coffey’s.

James Baldwin forcefully argued nearly 
half a century ago in Notes o f  a Native Son 
that sentimentality, both in art and in the 
republic’s field of manners, demarcated the 
absence of feeling. Baldwin was especially 
critical of Harriet Beecher Stowe for Uncle 
Tom's Cabin and Richard Wright for Native 
Son because, in his view, these novels 
allowed their respective audiences to escape 
responsibility—Baldwin would call it con
fronting “reality.”

Since that afternoon in January, I’ve 
often wondered what Baldwin would say 
about The Green Mile. W atching Edge- 
comb/Hanks and company weeping at Cof
fey’s execution, I understood anew the lim
itations o f sentimentality— its cheap and 
unearned feelings, and its unmitigated cru
elty, which assumes that its tears are suffi
cient and revisionary.

Baited for sensation and tortured with 
emotional freight too heavy to be exhausted 
even within a plot duration of three hours, 
The Green Mile reprises a mytheme that runs 
from Dogpatch U.S.A to the Grand OF 
Opry. But there is not the least insight into 
the origins o f this bloody hopeless mess: 
how does one get to be a Percy, or a “Wild 
Bill,” or even an Edgecomb, straight teeth 
and all? And most assuredly, the film tells us 
zip about a John Goffey. He is simply 
“there,” not unlike Stowe’s Topsy, who “jes 
grew,” an enormous eruption into the narra
tive.

In addition to these maudlin signatures, 
The Green Mile continues the logic of Holly
wood interracial vehicles, in which the black 
male star and the white female star perform a 
text that is loudy present by its absence. This 
taboo stretches right through the career of 
Denzel Washington (in films with Julia 
Roberts and Annette Bening) and back to 
Sidney Poitier, allowed only a few polite 
pecks on the forehead o f his fiancde 
Katharine Houghton in Guess Who’s Com
ing to Dinner?

Exiting the theater, I asked a woman walk
ing out right behind me if she had liked the 
movie; she looked at me as though she 
couldn’t even grasp the question (though I 
wonder now if.she was dissembling as well) 
and signalled that she had been impressed, 
indeed, by putting her hand somewhere in 
the vicinity of her heart. I responded that I 
thought the film was “good,” too, staring at 
myself inside my mind’s eye, wondering 
why I was saying such a thing. But reader, I 
lied.

H ortense Spillers lives in Ithaca and  
teaches literature and writing at Cornell 
University.

The
gOOKPRESS

Publisher & Editor
Jack Goldman 
Managing Editors
Shannon Cochran & Nina Karp
Fiction Editors
James McConkey & Edward Hower
Poetry Editor
Gail Holst-Warhaft
Intern
Tracey Calhoun 
Contributors
Richard Bentley, Kennedi Evett, Marielle 
Gastineau, Paul Greyson, Deirdre O’Hanlon, Adam 
Perl, Michael Serino, Hoitense Spillers.

The entire contents of Thc B o w m u  ate copyriqht © 2 0 0 0  by 
Thc Bookmcss. Inc.. All rights reserved. Thi Bookmcss will not be 
liable lor typographical error or errors in publication. Subscription 
rale Is 812“  per year. Thi Bookpkss Is published eight times 
annually. March throuqh May and September through December.

Submissions ol manuscripts, art. and letters to the editor 
should be sent. SASE. to:

T* Boonwtss 
DeWitt Building
215 N. Cayuga Street. Ithaca. NV 14850 
(607| 277-2254: lax (607) 275-4221

How to Turn an Old Book Into a New Book
From single interesting volumes to an entire 
library, The Bookery can turn your used 
books into credit for the newest novels, 
poetry, or whatever you please!

The Bookery I in the Dewitt Mall 
purchases used books for cash or for 
credit, which may be used at either The 
Bookery 1 or The Bookery II, which carries 
new books.

This feat of modern alchemy may be 
performed Monday through 
Saturday, between the hours of 10 A.M. 
and 5 P.M, only at...

THE BOOKERY
In the  D ew itt M all, one block north o f th e  Commons. 

Serving Ith a ca ’s independent m inds since 1975.
215 N. Cayuga S treet, Ith aca , N ew  York. (607) 273 -5055



April 2000 The BOOKPRESS page 3

continued from  page 1
The natural question has always been: 

what happened? Why the turn from happy 
comedy to very unhappy comedy and finally 
to tragedy? And why is the transition—those 
problem plays—so dark and bitter and scald
ing in tone? Every biographer must confront 
this question and ignores it at peril, for pro
viding some sort o f answer is surely a key 
motive in essaying a life of this poet.

The second still-useful touchstone is the 
biographer’s understanding of King Lear. If 
to be tired of London is to be tired o f life, 
then not to be (re)shattered by (re)reading Lear 
is to be dead already. Existentialism, eat your 
heart out. You want alone all alone and no way 
out in an empty and yet hostile universe, served 
with a dose of active fatalism during a plague 
of flies, with a side dish of the savage injustice 
of being and its grotesque-comical flip-side, 
nothingness? How about love, the only ques
tion and the only answer, absurdly snuffed like 
a rat? Lear has already been there and done 
that. “Glaubst du an Gotti" asks Gretchen of 
Faust in her famous question and some similar 
query must be made of the author of King Lear. 
William, where is thy God? The Romantics did 
what they could to make King Lear the first 
post-Christian tragedy, and the 20th century 
did what it could to correct or corroborate this 
insight. Here, if anywhere, the biographer must 
re-imagine Will’s wrestling match with the 
Angel of the Lord: Not to ask the religion ques
tion is to avoid biography.

A third yardstick is the biographer’s take on 
Antony and Cleopatra, which passes for the 
greatest love poem in English. Only Shake
speare’s Sonnets may compete for this title, but 
even they are not a sustained performance of 
the stature of the third Roman play. King Lear 
may be about God and man, but Antony and 
Cleopatra is about man and Woman, his only 
serious competition. To pass over, without 
obeisance, the Queen of Egypt argues a Cae
sar-like paltriness of soul. “O Isis!” “O eastern 
star!” Her highest priest brings the Mother- 
Whore-Goddess of Nile to stage and study and 
shows always anew that Love outvalues—and 
outlives— life. Only those who have given up 
on love will not have their say on Cleopatra, 
the Dark Lady o f our Western dreams, the 
African Queen, the Black Madonna.

At the end of the 20th century, the best of the 
biographies written by those who hug close to 
Scylla, sacrificing everything but Joe Friday 
questions and answers, is Samuel Schoen- 
baum’s Shakespeare: A Documentary Life 
(1975). As his title implies, Schoenbaum’s pri
mary concern is with pieces of paper, not with 
works of art. Throughout his book, he resolute
ly declines to provide any interpretation of the 
plays, never supposes or intuits or explicates; 
he remains stoically unwilling to suggest any 
application of his findings to the sounding of 
Shakespeare’s religion, psychology or aesthet
ics. Shakespeare’s works are documents that 
may be dated, but need not be evaluated or 
investigated for meaning. Schoenbaum is well 
aware of the “vertiginous expanse between the 
sublimity of the subject and the mundane 
inconsequence of the documentary record” and 
opts for the valor of discretion in making no 
attempt at rope-dancing over the abyss. This 
minimalist approach, sober, safe and sane, or, 
if you prefer, dry, dusty, musty, fussy, is as 
informative as the History Channel—and as 
entertaining.

For example: from Schoenbaum’s discus
sion of Shakespeare’s religion, we team that 
his schooling was “orthodox and Protestant,” 
that he used the Bible in his plays, that “many” 
have concluded that he embraced “the Angli
can faith,” but we are pointedly reminded: “one 
may conform outwardly as a matter of conve
nience, to avoid the law’s importunities, and 
still privately nourish heterodoxy or indiffer
ence” (60).

This takes away as much as it gives, but the 
discussion o f King Lear renders even less. 
Schoenbaum’s text mentions King Lear direct
ly only four times: once in a context dealing 
with its publication history, and three times as 
a vehicle for Richard Burbage, the star o f 
Shakespeare’s acting company. The only sen
tence that has any juice: “King Lear, perhaps

Shapesphere 2000
for our time the quintessential Shakespearian 
tragedy, was first acted (as seems likely) in 
early 1605 at the Globe, with Burbage in the 
title role and Armin as the Fool” (253). How 
disconcerting that the quintessential merits so 
little attention. Antony and Cleopatra gets two 
sentences, one of which alludes to its “immen
sities” (141), neither of which speaks of love.

As to the dark comedies and the turn to 
tragedy: though Schoenbaum is aware that 
A ll’s Well That Ends Well is a “Jacobean prob
lem comedy” (191), there is no discussion of 
what its problem might be.

Measure for Measure “dealt with themes of 
justice and mercy in a way calculated to strike 
a responsive chord in the new sovereign,” but 
to suggest that it was planned and written for 
Court performance “is no doubt to strain inter
pretation” (250).

The “ratiocinative” (i.e. too intellectual) 
Troilus and Cressida has “interesting bio
graphical implications” with regard to “some 
deep-rooted cynicism in its author’s attitude,”

but such implications, “however beguiling,” 
are, “o f course, mere speculations” (268). Of 
course.

This honest inability (or programmed 
refusal) to use the plays to render “Shake
speare” leaves the reader hungry for something 
more. One hopes that these very bare bones can 
be animated with flesh, blood, spirit of one 
kind or another to be gleaned from seeing, 
reading, experiencing the plays.

Before mid-century, the Shakespeare indus
try had produced two still useful, indeed indis
pensable scholarly attempts to get at the inner 
biography, the man as revealed in the work. 
Caroline Spurgeon’s Shakespeare's Imagery 
and What It Tells Us (1935) and Eric Par
tridge’s Shakespeare’s Bawdy (1947) are still- 
in-print milestones in the quest to use the plays 
in delineating Shakespeare’s character.

Spurgeon, reflecting her Victorian teachers, 
produces a last gasp o f wonder at the High 
Romantic Shakespeare, good Will hunting 
Truth and Beauty. She argues that “a study of 
Shakespeare’s imagery throws light on his 
physical equipment and characteristics— in 
short, on his personality” (146):

As I have collected and examined these 
many thousands of images, and have pon
dered them in the last nine or ten years, there 
has gradually emerged before my eyes a 
very definite figure of the man who was the 
author of them (200).

Years of work, thousands o f lists 
(metaphors, images, image clusters, associated 
ideas) to re-discover the Shakespeare of the 
previous century:

He is indeed himself in many ways in charac
ter what one can only describe as Christ-like; 
that is, gentle, kindly, honest, brave and true, 
with deep understanding and quick sympa
thy for all living things (207).

Apparently one can be Christ-like and not 
particularly pious, for Spurgeon waxes agnos- 
tical on Shakespeare’s religion: “he does not 
seem to have drawn any support from the 
forms and promises of conventional religion, 
nor does he show any sign of hope or belief in 
a future life” (207); death “is never the key that 
unlocks the door of a new life” (185). She dis
covers that King Lear exhausts the reader 
because it is dominated by images of physical 
torture: “to create and increase an unparalleled 
atmosphere of rapine, cruelty and bodily pain” 
(342). Again, hardly what Jesus would do.

As her research leads her to examine the 
period of the problem plays, Spurgeon notes 
the change in tone:

...all Shakespeare’s images 
from the plague up to the year 
1600 are light...whereas after 
1600 every one of them is seri
ous, and is used in such a way 
that the gravity and horror of 
the disease are emphasized 
(131)...But at the turn of the 
century, in Hamlet, we find in 
the sickness images a feeling 
of horror, disgust and even 
helplessness not met before 
(133); and “we are almost star
tled at the constant conception 
of a corrupt and hidden tumour 
or cancer, which is the central 
imaginative symbol of the 
tragedy” (Text for Chart VII).

But none of her observations 
deters her from a doggedly 
Romantic portrait of the “inner 
man”:

...five words sum up the 
essence of his quality and 
character as seen in his 
images— sensitiveness, bal
ance, courage, humour and 
wholesomeness. We see, on 
the one hand, sensitiveness; 
on the other, balanced poise, 
amounting at times almost to 

aloofness. His sensitiveness is quick and 
abnormal...It is this side of his nature...which 
enables him to enter into the hearts of so 
many different characters. The other side of 
him, calm, detached, even ironic, keeps him 
steady and balanced in the midst of the 
whirlpool of passions he calls into being. 
There is another salient quality...the salt and 
savour of his whole being...his sense of 
humour. And above all and surrounding all 
these, we find one other constant character
istic—his passion for health, for soundness, 
cleanliness and wholesomeness in all realms 
of being, physical, moral and spiritual. In this,

as in humour, his whole nature seems to be 
steeped. If it were anyone but Shakespeare,
I might use the words “purity" and “holiness," 
but for one so firmly rooted in things material 
and-concrete as he, the physical terms best 
fit the facts (205-06).

Reading between the lines, we gather that 
the poet escapes late, late Victorian holiness 
and purity because he is aloof, ironic, physical, 
with a salty sense o f humor. For Professor 
Spurgeon as for Bowdler, it was difficult to 
bless Shakespeare when he was riggish.

It was left to Eric Partridge in Shakespeare’s 
Bawdy to supplement and to some extent 
debunk Spurgeon’s picture of the inner Shake
speare. Partridge provides a dictionary for the 
very many bawdy (off-color to obscene) puns, 
quibbles, metaphors, images that Spurgeon 
fails to mention, the country matters, the holes 
and poles double-et-treble-entendres that 
Freud thought the root (see Partridge) of all 
joking.

Partridge reassures us: “Shakespeare may 
have had a dirty mind, yet he certainly had not 
a filthy mind” (8-9). But “he is extremely sex
ual (both intellectually and physically; by tem
perament, by observation, and by practice)” 
(40); additionally:

Shakespeare was an exceedingly knowl
edgeable amorist, a versatile connoisseur, 
and a highly artistic, an ingeniously skilful, 
practitioner of love-making, who could have 
taught Ovid rather more than that fadle doc
trinaire could have taught him (25).

Compare Spurgeon’s portrait above—the 
canonization of Saint William of Stratford— 
with Partridge’s:

In his general outlook and in his attitude 
towards sex and towards bawdiness, he 
shows that he was both an idealist and a 
realist; a romantic and a cynic; an ascetic and 
a hedonist; an etherealist and a brutalist;...a 
strict moralist and a je-m ’en-fichlste;...a 
believer in a God-lovelied heaven and a 
pedestrian with feet scafce-lifting from earth 
all too earthy;...the most exacerbated libido- 
driven, yet expert sensualist and., the purest, 
most innocent novice; the subtlest thinker 
and the simplest emotionalist; an Ariel of the 
further empyrean and a Caliban of the near
est mud; a married man— a bachelor— a 
monk (4-5).

Quite a bit of Romantic Shakespeare-Ariel 
remains, but now there is that libido-driven 
monk of mud to be reckoned with.

Partridge writes of the “invectives of the bit
ter period” (47), which is also “the bawdiest 
period” (46), the first decade of the 17th centu
ry, an era in which Shakespeare

suffered from sex-nausea: the period of 
Hamlet, Troilus and Cressida, All's Well That 
Ends Well, Measure for Measure, Othello, 
Macbeth, Lear, Antony and Cleopatra, Con-

continued on page 8
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Off Campus at

THE BO O KERy
These presentations are part of our ongoing series of 
readings and talks In the Women’s Community Building.

Imagining the Holocaust 
Dan Schwarz 
Sunday, April 2, 2:00 pm

In “Imagining the Holocaust." Cornell professor Daniel R. Schwarz examines 25 
widely-read Holocaust narratives that have shaped the way we understand and 
respond to the events of that time. He begins with first-person narratives— Elie 
Wiesel's “Night" and Prlmo Levi’s "Survival at Auschwitz"— and then turns to sear- 
ingly realistic fictions, such as Borowski’s “This Way For The Gas, Ladies And Gen
tlemen” and Styron's "Sophie's Choice," before examining the Kafkaesque parables 
of Aharon Appelfeld and fantastic cartoons of Art Spiegelman’s “Maus" books. He 
also Includes Lanzmann’s film "Shoah” as well as Keneally's "Schindler's List" and 
Spielberg's academy award-winning film of that novel. Schwarz argues that as we 
move further away from the original events, the narratives authors use to render 
the Holocaust horror evolve to include fantasy and parable, and he shows how 
diverse audiences respond differently to these highly charged and emotional texts.

An Afternoon of Poetry
Bruce Bennett and Reginald Shepherd
Sunday, April 9, 2:00 pm

Cornell poet Reginald Shepherd teams up with Wells College professor Bruce 
Bennett to provide an afternoon of entertainment in verse. Bennett's latest collec
tion. “Navigating the Distances." is an offering of story telling, personal revelation, 
and philosophical speculation served up In a variety of forms and moods. Bennett 
will treat us to balladry, vlllanelles. sonnets, free verse, and more, all the while 
delivering Coleridge's requirement of good poetry— that It give pleasure. "Wrong." 
Reginald Shepherd's third collection of poetry, will pleasure us as well, as we jour
ney Into myths and redefine their meaning. “From the ruined representatives of 
Greek divinity, and the dazzling extravagances of predecessors like Hart Crane and 
Wallace Stevens, to the fleeting promises of popular music and the laconic 
demigods of the contemporary gay subculture. [Shepherd's poems] sketch maps of 
a world In which desire may find a restless home."

My Sense of Silence 
Lennard J. Davis 
Tuesday, April 11, 7:00 pm

Binghamton University professor Lennard J. Davis will read from his critically 
acclaimed memoir about growing up as the hearing child of deaf parents. Davis, 
who grew up In the South Bronx In the 1950s. writes of his own fears: cries gone 
unanswered, being locked out of the apartment when the flashing llghtbulb linked 
to the doorbell went out (which it apparently did frequently), and the fears of his 
parents, who considered the hearing world their enemy and armed themselves with 
stoicism and survival mantras. But in the tradition of well-formed memoirs. Davis 
writes not only of his experience as the child of deaf parents, but of his childhood 
as an American boy. Alongside laments of neglect and confrontations with his 
authoritarian father are gems of boyish mischief and observation. In the end. Davis 
overcomes his parents' fears. In large part by telling his story.

Please note the special time and date of this reading— Tuesday evening at 7:00 pm.____________

Ghost Radio Blues 
Dick Lourie
Sunday, April 16, 2:00 pm

On this fine Sunday afternoon, poet and musician Dick Lourie will give a perfor
mance to celebrate the release of his new CD. “Ghost Radio Blues.” This CD features 
Lourie's poetry from his most recent and most popular collection. Ghost Radio, 
including the poem “Forgiving Our Fathers." which was featured in the movie 
"Smoke Signals." Lourie. who spent a number of years in Ithaca, now lives in Boston, 
where he has pursued parallel careers as a poet and blues musician, playing the sax
ophone in several Boston area blues and r&b bands, and often performing with 
Clarksdale Mississippi's Big Jack Johnson, an Internationally renowned blues singer 
and guitarist. Lourie's new CD features his dual artistic role by featuring his saxo
phone playing accompanying the reading of his own poems. Guest artists on the CD 
include Big Jack Johnson and Boston doo-wop singers the G-Clefs.

The Alphabet in My Hands:
A Writer’s Life 
Marjorie Agosin 
Sunday, April 30, 2:00 pm

Agosin examines the forces of cultural dissonance, fam ily and community 
throughout her life as a young Jewish woman in the primarily Catholic culture of 
Chile and her painful emigration to America during her adolescence. “In 'The Alpha
bet In My Hands,' Marjorie Agosin's poetic language engages the reader In a mes
merizing journey of Inward reflection and exile."— Isabel Allende

Saucing
To an ambitious woman 
Who likes a social life that offers 
Rewards, try saucing—that neglected 
Principle o f home cooking.

A sauce is a decorative 
Tool. A thin stream drizzled 
Around the border o f the plate 
Contains the dish visually.

Guests may incorporate the sauce, 
Rubbing forkfuls through 
The frisee aux lardons and around 
The poached duck egg and

The cubes o f sauteed foie gras,
Bacon and chicken livers, the kind of 
Monochromatic dish that can 
Be oh so, so, so, striking.

Plating takes practice, saucing 
Takes serenity. Most dishes should 
Contain a dark component. The 
Frisee must have a point o f view.

— R ichard  B entley

W IN S JM .S JU
Building Your Spanish Knowledge-Base

Version 5 for Windows 95/98

Spanish language editor ♦  On-line dictionary ♦  Grammar notes ♦  Customizable 
Download a 30-day FREE TRIAL from our website at: 
www.lnterlexlthaca.com or from download.cnet.com

INTFRIFX THE interlex lab for Spanish
l l s t c W x S I S iN C  ( 6 0 7 ) 2 5 7 - 8 6 6 3
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Kenneth Evett

The Art of Jasper Johns
attention. Rooted in the flippant irreverence of 
Pop Art, it is surely not a simple patriotic ges
ture. While it might be an effort to transform 
mundane public symbols into fresh content, 
its effect is to reduce all subject matter to the 
same level o f inconsequence. It does respond 
to the American craving for the latest models 
and now stands as a fixed, trite, and embar
rassing artifact o f our culture. Other artists 
(Klee, Giacomatti, Picasso, and Matisse) in 
other parts of the world have produced work 
that is far more representative of 20th century 
creative significance than “Three Flags.”

Soon after 1 had delivered myself o f these
observa-
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Columbian Brew

A detail of Jasper Johns’ “Three Flags” ran 
from top to bottom of The New York Times 
“Arts and Leisure” section as accompani
ment to an article entitled “A Century of Art: 
Just How American Was It?” Later in the 
piece a reproduction of the entire work was 
shown in black and white, surrounded by 
Michael Kimmelmens’ answer to the ques
tion posed by the title. The Times art critic 
played it safe, arbitrarily basing his argument 
on what he knows best: the New York art 
world of 
the past 
f i f t y  
y e a r s .
His arti- 
c 1 e 
p ro v e d  
to be a 
p r e - 
dictable 
c o l l e c 
tion of 
art his
t o r i c a l  
b a n a li-  
t i e s ,  
re f le c t
ing the
parochial chauvinism implicit in the title.

Subsequently, an entire issue of The Times 
Magazine was devoted to the Whitney Muse
um, and “Three Flags,” in color, was used as 
a backdrop for a photograph of my one-time 
Cornell student, Thomas Armstrong III, for
mer director of the Whitney, looking pleased 
with his $1,000,000 purchase. That anyone 
would pay such a sum in 1980 for Johns’ pal
try joke seemed surprising, but that a rep
utable critic should even consider it as a rep
resentative achievement of worldwide visual 
art in the 20th century seemed preposterous.

Relentlessly flat and frontal, “Three Flags” 
consists of three layers of canvas, each cov
ered with an image of Old Glory, progressing 
from large to small and from low to higher 
intensity as each layer moves toward the sur
face, producing errant ambiguities along the 
way. Painted in an uninflected coloring book 
style, the work delivers whatever satisfaction 
can be found in masochism and puzzlement. 
Beyond those dubious pleasures, “Three 
Flags” is bereft of any intellectual or aesthet
ic qualities that might make it worth serious

tions, I 
w a s  
s tu n n e d  
when 1 
saw a 
reproduc
tion of 
a n o th e r  
Johns flag 
p a in tin g  
t h a t  
seemed to 
me to be 
beautiful.

Jasper Johns, Three Flags

Inscrutably self-contained, uniformly limited 
in value, intensity, and detail, an object ani
mated by small incisions and projections, the 
work defined itself as a tangible, delectable- 
looking thing, an unusually handsome exam
ple of the fashionable New York establish
ment preoccupation with the surface and 
sacred flatness of the picture plane, a restric
tive convention that 1 had deplored in my crit
ical writing for The New Republic and The 
Bookpress. This revelation of my unstable and 
ambivalent judgments came as a shock and 
posed a dilemma that required a resolution. I 
would rid myself o f all opinions concerned 
with method, style, content, novelty and art 
history and free my vision to respond only to 
the flow of energy to be found in the imma
nent aspects of art. And then, who knows?, I 
might even learn to love the crude, incontinent 
decorative outpourings of Jackson Pollock.

Kenneth Evett is a professor emeritus o f  
art at Cornell University and a member o f the 
American Academy o f Design.

Marielle Gastineau
Bogota, February 23: In its hunt for sus

pected communist sympathizers, members 
of a 200-man ultra-right death squad danced 
and drank for four days as they tortured and 
beheaded some 30 villagers of El Salado, in 
the Bolivar region of Colombia. The army 
stated that the paramilitary fighters were 
locked in combat with rival guerrillas. 
March 11: members of the so-called Peasant 
Self-Defense Forces of Cordoba and Uraba 
(ACCU) massacred 11 peasants, accusing 
them of being Marxist rebels.

In the last decade the conflict in Colombia 
has claimed 35,000 lives. It is in this 
macabre context that an American congres
sional committee has approved an aid pack
age, worth more than $1.5 billion, for its 
“reliable partner.” The plan will mean a 
four-fold increase in assistance to Colom
bia— already the recipient o f the third- 
largest amount o f U.S. foreign aid. Some 
seventy-five percent of the aid is destined for 
military units operating in rebel-dominated 
areas in southern Colombia, where drug pro
duction is concentrated. The American war 
on drugs has replaced the anti-subversion 
policy of the 1980s; it is a continuation of 
U.S. military interventionism.

In a report published in May 1997, Human 
Rights Watch named the Colombian Army’s 
20th Brigade responsible for the assassina
tions of human rights advocates. Last year 
the organization warned that “military sup
port for paramilitary activity remains nation
al in scope and includes areas where units 
receiving or scheduled to receive U.S. mili
tary aid operate.” Amnesty International has 
concluded that the 28,000 victims o f vio
lence in 1994, mostly civilians, were casual
ties o f the m ilitary’s and param ilitaries’ 
“dirty war.”

Despite this disastrous human rights 
record, the Clinton administration proposes 
“to combat the Colombian narcotics trade 
and assist the country’s beleaguered democ
racy” by funding the same military organiza
tions responsible for massacres and assassi
nations. The aid plan allocates $600 million 
this year for weapons and training for the 
Colombian armed forces, including the pur
chase of more than 60 helicopters, among 
them advanced “Blackhawk” assault air
craft. Enhanced air power would, in the view 
of the Clinton administration, “support gov

ernment efforts to regain control o f  the 
southern region o f the country, where the 
drug trade has flourished with at least tacit 
support from the guerrillas.”

Decades o f increased “anti-subversive” 
and then anti-drug military aid to Colombia 
have been, in the words of the Drug Strategy 
Institute, “a series o f failures.” Coletta 
Youngers, o f  the W ashington Office on 
Latin America (WOLA), asserts: “There is 
no concrete military strategy to face the drug 
issue. Too many services are implicated on 
too many different political levels.” Robin 
Kirk—who heads the Americas division of 
Human Rights Watch—told Congress that 
the adm inistration should stop “fooling 
itself’ into believing that the Colombian cri
sis is either sfrnple, or primarily drug-relat
ed:

the problem with the United States position 
right now is that it continues to see Colom
bia exclusively through the frame of the 
drug war, when in fact the problem in 
Colombia is broader and much thornier. 
What we would like to see is the United 
States taking the issues of democracy and 
human rights much more seriously in 
designing an aid plan for Colombia.

M arielle Gastineau is. a freelance jour
nalist; she is frequently travelling, but cur
rently resides in Ithaca.
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The Music of the Inferno
by Frank Lenlricchia. 
SUNY Press, 1999.
256 pages, $24.50.

Michael Serino
To be an Ilalian-American writer is to
embrace contradiction and to court
betrayal.

—Anthony DiRenzo

While out hunting early one morning in 
the winter of 1954, Robert Tagliaferro, an 
18-year-old Utica boy with an Italian sur
name but pointedly ambiguous ethnic ori
gins, comes upon what looks like a doll in a 
blue dress lying in the snow. On closer 
examination, he discovers that it is not a 
doll at all.

The feet are blue. The ankles too. The 
hands are blue. Cheeks and nose: 
cracked and red. Eyes open. This. Almost 
bald. This...This is her body. Who belongs 
to her? Pieces of downy hair and dress 
sticking to the ice. He wants to rescue the 
hair. What else could he do, in this place, 
on this morning? What was he supposed 
to do? Leave her there? Leave her hair?

Thus begins The Music o f  the Inferno, the 
latest work o f  fiction by literary critic- 
turned-novelist Frank Lentricchia. The 
scene serves as the prologue for the work, 
which is set in present-day Utica. Tagliafer
ro, who leaves home for New York City 
shortly after his unsettling discovery, 
returns to Utica after 42 years to come to 
grips with his claim on the city and the 
city’s claim on him.

By this time he is 60 years old and the 
product o f  an adult lifetime spent work
ing—and dwelling— in a New York book
store. He is a man of letters in the most lit
eral sense, the product o f  the world o f 
books to the virtual exclusion of the world 
of human experience. This existence has 
not been kind to him: he is a “totally bald 
man, o f bleached-out complexion, almost 
as white as a cue ball. Bony face. Protrud
ed, thick-lipped sensuality. Dark heavy 
bags under the eyes.” His hands have been 
mangled by his accidentally springing 
mousetraps on his fingers at least twice a 
month for four decades.

He has returned to tell U tica its own 
story. Armed with a suitcase full of notes 
on the city and its history, he insinuates 
h im self into the life o f  Alex Lucas, an 
Americanized descendant of one of Utica’s 
earliest Italian im m igrant residents, 
Alessandro Lucca. Through Lucas he gains 
access to a group o f men who meet regular
ly in the basement o f Joe’s Restaurant to 
discuss the past and future o f  the city: 
Sebastian Spina, an ambitious politician; 
Joseph Paternostra, a gangster cryptically 
nicknamed “Our Mother”; Albert Cesso, a 
dentist; and Professor Louis Ayoub, a 
scholar laboring on a monumental work 
entitled The Music o f  the Inferno.

The story Tagliaferro tells during three 
meetings with these men in the subter
ranean chamber beneath Joe’s is primarily 
the story of Utica’s Italian-Americans, o f 
American immigration, of ethnic communi
ty and cultural disintegration. It is the back
ground and context o f the c ity ’s current 
plight. While the men typically meet at 
Joe’s to discuss the city’s plague o f unem
ployment, poverty, crime and ethnic frag
mentation, Tagliaferro has come to con
front them with the story of the forces that 
are tearing them apart. He has returned to 
reveal the infernal reality o f the Uticans’ 
world, to convince them, and himself, that 
there is nothing to return to. Alienated from 
the start by virtue of his uncertain genealo
gy (“I was an ethnic freak in this fair city of 
such clear ethnic divisions. I have come 
back to return the pain."), he offers his Ital

East Utica
ian-American listeners alienation from both 
the past and the future.

“What place do we have in this order?”

“'We,' Mr. Cesso?”

“The Italian-Americans who have elected 
to stay...W e are still the single largest 
group in Utica.”

“‘W e,’ Mr. Cesso, are out. We’ve become 
classic, in a minor sort of way. We creat
ed a small genre of the classic mode. The 
major classic genre of naming was not 
found to be hospitable to our talents, 
such as they were. We never possessed 
the great stone mansions. They pos
sessed us. The hospitals and the parks 
never bore our names, and never will. 
W e’ll be remembered as the people who 
added the genre of Mediterranean color 
to American history in its classic phase 
and can be identified now only on Colum
bus Day, as those who wear buttons say
ing, Kiss Me, I’m Italian. The Jews of 
America have disappeared. Looked for,

they can be much found in their books. 
The Italian-Americans simply disappear. 
This is a good thing. You think this a 
grievous affair? This is a very good 
thing.”

This is Lentricchia’s most elaborate, and 
most interesting, work o f fiction to date. 
Known in the 1980s for such influential lit
erary studies as After the New Criticism, 
Criticism and Social Change and Ariel and 
the Police, Lentricchia abandoned criticism 
in 1994, producing a memoir ( The Edge o f  
Night), followed by two short novels, John
ny Critelli and The Knifemen. All three 
works developed some of the themes and 
gestures found in The Music o f the Inferno: 
a focus on the role of narrative in the con
struction o f  the past and present; the 
attempt to come to terms with the tension 
between a working-class Italian-American 
heritage and a privileged academic exis
tence; and constant nods to m odernist 
influences—Joyce, Yeats, Beckett, Pound, 
Conrad, et al.

Lentricchia’s prose is violently intense 
and reflects the magnitude of his charac
ters’ struggle with themselves, their pasts, 
with all o f history in their attempt to tell 
real stories, true stories. It is a violence that 
reflects the hell o f ego in relation to cre
ation.

Robert: “We disconnect in order to eat 
ourselves alive. Satan, Sin, Death, and 
the Dogs who are forever fam ished. 
Coterminous and co-present. The hunger 
that cannot be satisfied. The hunger to be 
Me, Me! Nothing is enough. The howling 
of the dogs, Professor, is it, perchance, 
what you mean by the music of the infer
no?"

Ayoub: “Several pages of an endless 
score.”

The Utica story Robert Tagliaferro tells 
his listeners offers little by way of hope, at 
least within the narrative itself. But there 
is at least the suggestion that it might be 
found elsewhere. Early in the novel, Alex 
Lucas encounters three characters leaving 
Professor A youb’s m ansion. They are 
described as Ayoub’s “only cherished col
leagues...the happy trio, Nassar, Cimbalo, 
and A ngelini.” One o f  them shows up 
again later, in Tagliaferro’s conversation 
with Ayoub about his Inferno.

Robert: “Professor Ayoub, the antidote 
to the infernal vision lies in the work of a 
very great prose poet of your acquain
tance. A great son of Utica.”

Ayoub: “Gene?”

Alex: “Professor Nassar!”

Robert: “Yes, Mr. Nassar has fought this 
evil with longing, lyrical words."

Robert removes a slip of paper, much- 
crumpled and yellowed, and reads: “‘And 
he was his father (he hoped), otherwise, 
he was only himself, and that was not 
enough.’ From Mr. Nassar's early work, 
East Utica, page 70. Look it up! It's in the
book.” (Inferno, p. 191)

* *  *  *

I went to Utica to have a look around 
and ended up walking into Lentricchia’s 
novel.

Utica today is much like other small 
cities in upstate New York: aesthetically 
depleted, economically depressed, and 
often emotionally depressing. The main 
street is Genesee, whose large old houses, 
many o f them mansions converted to 
office space, convey at least the remnants 
of past prosperity. But venture off Genesee 
Street and the aura of faded gentility van
ishes.

Heading east on Bleecker Street into 
East Utica, the traditional Italian neighbor
hood, the initial impression is not so much 
of decline as o f emptiness. Many buildings 
stand on their own, with vacant lots on 
either side. Small clusters o f stores are fol
lowed by long stretches o f open space, 
or— equally incongruously— modern 
structures, looking as out of place as alien 
space ships. Many long-established restau
rants and cafes, such as G rim aldi’s, the 
Modernistic, the Cafe Caruso, and the Flo
rentine Pastry Shop are still in business, 
but the connecting fabric of a continuous 
neighborhood has been torn to shreds.

It had been more than a decade since I 
first visited the city. The original draw had 
been the Upstate New York Italian Cultur
al Center and Museum, then housed in a 
small building attached to St. Mary of Mt. 
Carmel Church. Mt. Carmel is the oldest 
and most impressive of the Italian church

es in Utica. Built at the turn of the century, it 
is still the heart o f the Italian Catholic com
munity in the city, although its congregation 
isn’t as uniformly Italian as it once was.

The church was as impressive as I had 
remembered it—a massive brick structure 
whose cavernous interior provides that com
bined feeling of awe and comfort that every 
Catholic knows, or at least vaguely remem
bers. But the small brick adjunct, which at 
one time had housed nuns and had then 
served as home for the cultural center, was 
empty. I wandered through the church and 
then out into the neighborhood, ending up at 
the Florentine.

The Florentine is an example o f  that 
increasing rarity, a traditional Italian cafe. It 
consists of two connected storefronts. On the 
left side is the sales area, with cases full of 
Italian pastries, cakes and cookies—rows of 
pasticciotti, stuffed with vanilla or chocolate 
cream; flaky, shell-shaped sfogliatelli; bags 
full of tiny taralli, speckled with black or red 
pepper. Behind the counter, two women fill 
bags and boxes while chatting with the cus
tomers, most of whom they seem to know.

On the right side is the cafe area. The walls 
are painted white and decorated with scenes 
of Italy that look like they are cut from travel 
posters. There are several small cafe tables. I 
picked a small table near the front window.

Only one other table was occupied that 
Saturday afternoon in November. Five mid
dle-aged men, obviously from the neighbor
hood, sat talking, eating, and drinking coffee 
at a table near the back o f the room. They 
were visible from the sales side of the cafe, 
and every few minutes some man or woman 
would come in to say hello and ask about 
their families.

I finished my coffee and was on my way 
out. Much as I dislike talking to strangers, I 
was curious about the fate of the cultural cen
ter. I stopped at their table and asked if they 
knew what had happened.

The Italian Cultural Center had been 
closed down, one o f  them explained. It 
seemed the man who had run it had retired 
and left town, taking his collection o f arti
facts with him. Was that what brought me to 
town, he asked? I told him I was writing 
about a novel written by Frank Lentricchia, 
who had once lived in Utica.

“Hey,” he said, turning to the others, “he’s 
writing about Frank.”

The men at the table introduced them 
selves: Eugene Nassar, Robert Cimbalo and 
Louis A ngelini, along with two o f their 
friends.

“We’re in the book,” Cimbalo said. “Or at 
least, there are characters with our names in 
it. I did the illustrations for it. And it was 
dedicated to Gene.”

I was about to learn a lot about Utica.
* * * *

The story of Utica, New York, is a chapter 
in the story of Italian immigration in Ameri
ca. The first Italian immigrant to come to the 
city, a Dr. John B. Marchisi, arrived in 1817. 
A pharmacist by training, Marchisi pros
pered both in that profession and as the man
ufacturer o f  patent m edicines, “Dr. 
Marchisi’s Italian Piles Ointment” and “Dr. 
Marchisi’s Uterine Catholicon.” He would 
buy property, found a family, and live to the 
ripe age o f 95, dying in 1885 as one of the 
city’s respected citizens.

But there w eren’t many other Italian 
arrivals for quite some time. Alessandro 
Lucca, a maker of clay images, reputed to be 
a man of extraordinary strength, arrived in 
1853 at the age of 33. He would later found a 
saloon near the canal towpath by C lark’s 
Bridge. His daughter, Margaret, would grow 
up to marry Elia Pellettieri, a musician who 
arrived in Utica in 1865 at age 17. Pellettieri 
later took over the saloon. When the 50-year 
wave o f Italian immigration known as the 
Great Migration began in the 1880s, Pellet- 
tieri’s saloon became a gathering place for 
new arrivals.

The migration pattern for Italian immi
grants in New York State is well known. 
After landing at Ellis Island, the first stop-

Eugene Nassar (left), Robert Cimbalo (right) and friend Don Najaim in the 
Florentine Pastry Shop on Bleecker Street in Utica
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ping point was Manhattan’s Little Italy in 
the Mulberry District. Many immigrants 
settled there or, later, in the second Little 
Italy in East Harlem. But there was not 
enough work in Manhattan for the thou
sands of new arrivals pouring into the city 
each week, and many were forced to look 
elsewhere if they were to survive.

One line o f employm ent followed the 
railroad up the Hudson through Poughkeep
sie to A lbany, then to Utica, Syracuse, 
Rochester and Buffalo. But railroad work 
was temporary. Rather than returning to 
New York when their jobs were completed, 
many Italian workers stopped in the cities 
along the line and settled there.

In Utica, work meant brickyards, textile 
mills and construction work. As the Italian 
community grew, many immigrants opened 
their own businesses. Soon there were Ital
ian grocery stores, fruit dealers, fish mar
kets, bakeries, shoemakers, cafes, restau
rants and other shops. By the 1930s, there 
were almost three dozen Italian doctors, 
lawyers, dentists and pharmacists in the 
city.

Italian-language newspapers flourished 
as well. L'Avvenire, founded in 1900, was 
the first Italian newspaper between New 
York and Buffalo. La Luce, founded a year 
later, lasted almost 20 years. In all, at least 
six such newspapers were published 
between the turn o f the century and World 
War II.

The population these businesses and 
papers served grew steadily throughout the 
Great Migration. Estimates o f the Italian- 
origin population in Utica go as high as 35 
percent at its peak—the highest concentra
tion of Italian-Americans in any city in the 
country.

As a result, East Utica, the area bounded 
by Broad Street and the Parkway, from 
Mohawk Street to the city line, became a 
thriving Italian colony. By the 1940s and 
’50s, second- and third-generation Italian- 
Americans were practicing professions, 
starting businesses and raising families.

But the 1960s brought Utica the same 
problems faced by the rest o f the cities in 
the industrial Northeast—economic reces
sion, “rust-belt” industry beginning to move 
south, a decaying superstructure. Lentric
chia sums up the events o f the next three 
decades:
The increasingly rare sightings of persons 
(of all races) between the ages of twenty 
and forty. The sooty air that they are 
forced to breathe. The calamitous depar
ture of the textile mills. Followed by the 
departure of the three General Electric 
plants. Then the closing of Griffiths Air 
Force Base and the opening of The Marcy 
Detention C enter for the Crim inally  
Insane. Followed by no more arrivals. 
(Inferno, p. 84)

The effect on the c ity ’s economy was 
devastating; the effect on the morale of its 
residents was traumatic.

“These m en,” Lentricchia says o f  his 
characters, “have grown weary of the inces
sant chatter o f death.”

* * * *
A few weeks after our initial meeting, I 

was sitting with Robert Cim balo and 
Eugene Nassar, having lunch upstairs from 
Lentricchia’s Inferno. Joe’s, which is a real 
restaurant on the corner o f Jay Street and 
Pellettieri Avenue in East Utica, is a work
ing-class bar and restaurant that looks as if 
it hasn’t changed in fifty years. All that is 
missing is sawdust on the floor. On a week
end afternoon, the tables are crowded, 
mostly with casually dressed older men. 
Everyone seems to know everyone else.

Bob Cimbalo fits right in, and in fact it 
took him almost five minutes to get to our 
table. Nearly everyone he passed stopped 
him to have a conversation.

Cimbalo grew up in East Utica, the son of 
an immigrant iron worker from Celara, in 
Calabria. Growing up on South Street he 
knew both Gene N assar and the slightly

younger Frank Lentricchia from an early 
age. All three attended Thomas R. Proctor 
high school in the neighborhood, and all 
went on to college in pursuit of their respec
tive professions—Lentricchia and Nassar in 
literature, Cimbalo in art.

“At first, I didn’t know what I was going 
to do,” Cimbalo said. “ I followed my 
father’s trade: 1 was an ironworker on con
struction, and he brokered the way in for me 
to become a union tradesman. But working 
there is such hard work, so I just knew I 
couldn’t live my whole life doing this kind 
of stuff.”

After a stint in the military during the 
Korean War, Cimbalo enrolled in the B.F.A. 
program at the Pratt Institute in Brooklyn. 
Upon com pleting his degree he went to 
Rome, where he continued his studies for 
two years. He then returned to earn an 
M.F.A. at Syracuse U niversity. He has 
taught at the Williams-Proctor School of Art 
in Utica, and since 1980 has been on the fac
ulty at Utica College.

He says he never doubted that he would 
return to Utica once he completed his edu
cation.

“It was kind of scary for me because I was 
doing art,” he said. “In fact, my father even 
questioned it: ‘How are you going to make a 
living doing art in your hometown?’ But he 
him self knew I’d come back—you go to 
school, you come back; you don’t go else
where.”

Later, in his studio, Cimbalo showed me 
his paintings, most o f which are attempts to 
capture an East Utica way of life that he sees 
rapidly disappearing. In his work one can 
see the artifacts and activities of the Utica 
Italian-Americans: street scenes, games of 
bocce and morra, hanging sausages, roast
ing coffee, and a fig tree carefully wrapped 
for winter—a symbol of the attempt to pre
serve a piece of Italy in the New World. His 
style is rem iniscent o f  that o f  Ralph 
Fasanella, but he brings to it an originality 
rooted in the life of the neighborhood.

Upon viewing these paintings, I realized 
how much of his work I had seen before, on 
book covers and web pages produced by 
Italian-American authors and organizations.

Gene Nassar grew up in the Lebanese 
enclave nested within the Italian-American 
neighborhood.

“The cluster o f Lebanese businesses was 
at Bleecker Street and Third Avenue,” he 
said. “There were Lebanese coffee houses 
and meat markets and dry goods stores. 
They were peddlers—a lot of them started 
out as peddlers around the turn of the centu
ry, and they would maybe have 20 guys 
flopping out on the second floor of a dry 
goods store. They would get up in the morn
ing, fill their cases and go out in the coun
tryside and peddle. And then when they 
made enough money they’d call for their 
family to come from Lebanon.”

The Italians and the Lebanese lived side- 
by-side without friction, he said, united by 
their immigrant backgrounds and by the fact 
that both groups were predom inantly 
Catholic.

Nassar, too, left home to study, earning 
his Ph.D. from Cornel in 1962, and then 
teaching for two years at Hamilton before 
accepting a job at Utica College, where he 
teaches English and heads the Ethnic Her
itage Studies Center. His reasons for return
ing were the same as Cimbalo’s.

“My father was a foreman in a plaster 
mill and I worked summers there,” he said. 
“1 knew absolutely I couldn’t maintain this 
for the rest of my life. So we went to col
lege with eagerness, but it wasn’t like an 
exodus to get out of Utica. I mean, life here 
in Utica even during recessions, was great, 
primarily because of family life. Coming 
home, I’d never think o f moving out and 
getting an apartment of my own, it was just 
unheard of. I was very much content to stay 
at home with my family.”

He said that when his advisors at Cornell 
heard he had taken a job  in Utica, they 
insisted on meeting with him.

“When they heard that I’d transferred to 
Utica College, they called me down—the 
graduate dean and Meyer Abrams and 
Arthur Mizener, and they said ‘What the 
hell’s the matter with you? Are you crazy to

go to this place? Our graduates don’t do 
that.’ They wanted me to go elsewhere. I 
had six offers at the Modern Language 
Association—th a t’s the last time I ever 
went to the M.L.A.”

He went on to publish critical studies of 
Ezra Pound and Wallace Stevens, as well as 
three collections o f literary and cultural 
essays, and “East Utica: A Prose Poem,” 
published in his Wind o f the Land (Associa
tion of Arab-American University Gradu
ates, 1979), the lyrical work offered by 
Lentricchia as a counterpoint to his own 
Inferno.

“1 had offers to leave, and when I would 
write to them and say ‘no, thank you,’ they 
were absolutely stunned,” he said. “They 
all offered me full professorships with 
tenure, and they thought it had to be some
thing strange that I would turn them down 
to stay in this one-horse town at a small 
school. But really it was family that kept 
me— family and friends.”

Neither Cimbalo nor Nassar have been 
blind to Utica’s problems, but they have 
remained, linked to their community and 
attempting, each through his respective 
medium, to preserve the remnants and the 
memory of the neighborhood.

“I often call Bleecker Street the Street of 
Dreams,” said Cimbalo, “primarily because 
of the guys hanging around on the comers. 
There would be so many people they’d 
actually spilled out from the candy stores or 
drug stores and be out in the street talking. 
It’s like being back in the piazza, all those 
little clusters of people. And—you know— 
big talk, big dreams. And in that sense, for 
me, it was a street of dreams. And it was 
very difficult to go from point A to pojnt B, 
because along the way to point B you met 
so many people and you stopped to talk in 
the street. It was really fantastic. It was 
actually an adventure to go w alking on 
Bleecker Street.”

In “East Utica,” Nassar captures some
thing of the atmosphere of the neighborhood 
during an Italian festa, the feast o f Santa 
Rosaria:

It was beautiful: lights and music, women 
arm in arm, I Vecchi in chairs smoking and 
gesticulating, the raucous one-legged  
Sicilian roasting chestnuts in a large kettle, 
stirring with a big rod and shouting in Sicil
ian, the nice old ladies in the booths with 
their white hair in buns encouraging the 
young to various sorts of gambling, the air 
full of the odor of sausages and peppers 
frying. The Banda Rosa blew its arias for 
the glory of God, and the pretty girls in 
lovely summer dresses stood close to their 
parents or ventured away into the many 
colored feast. (East Utica, p. 38)

Both men acknowledge that those days 
are gone—as are most o f the jobs and most 
of the neighborhood businesses. They admit 
with regret that there is little in Utica to 
induce their own children to remain. But 
they insist that Utica was once the site of 
som ething special, and that there is still 
something special that endures.

“Frank’s book symbolizes the fact that he 
knows he’s never coming back, or that it 
won’t be the same if  he came back,” Nassar 
said. “He can never return, and that’s his 
own Ihferno, that’s his own Hell. When he 
says to read my book as an alternative to his 
experience, it means that I did stay. But you 
can’t make that kind of life if you’re a dif
ferent kind o f person.”

“When Frank comes back to Utica, he 
seems to be enjoying himself,” said Cimba
lo. “When he comes back he seems to come 
alive. I suspect that all this other stuff— 
although he’s made it with literature, criti
cism, and so on—that it is somehow not 
enough, and that what is lacking is this kind 
o f Utica connection. You know, Utica is a 
backwater kind of town, but there are still a 
tremendous number of things going on. It’s 
absolutely amazing the kind o f intellectual 
stimulation you can get from people here. 
M aybe i t’s because there aren’t a lot o f 
things to distract us. We get introspective 
and we come up with things. It’s what I like 
to call ‘the Boys of Utica.’ You can tap these 
people and stuff starts coming out and out 
and out. Ask the right questions and the 
floodgates open.”

Perhaps the last word on the subject will 
ultimately belong to Lentricchia’s Tagliafer- 
ro:

Ages hence they may say of this word 
‘Utica,’ our Utica, what today’s scholars 
say of the ancient Utica of the Phoeni
cians, located in what we are now pleased 
to call Tunisia. Unknown. Origin and 
coinage unknown. I feel that such a state 
of affairs should not be viewed as tragic. I 
am attempting to resist a powerful feeling 
that wants me to say that this state of 
affairs is a very deep good. The deepest of 
goods, perhaps. (Inferno, p. 144)

But I would rather give it to Gene Nassar:

...Warmth. Living within traditional values, 
within its comedy. Laughter, real laughter.

When you have a home to go away from 
and come back to.

And loyalty, loyalty, loyalty.

Going away can be like falling in the 
ocean.

Or like a walk around the block, when 
you’ve never been away because nothing 
you've done away has any meaning with
out your sense of home. (East Utica, p. 72)

Michael Serino is an advisor in the Roy 
H. Park School o f Communications at Itha
ca College.

i

Joe's Restaurant in Utica, where much o f Lentricchia's novel is set.
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olanus, Timon, Pericles, Cymbeline and Win
ter's Tale (earlier half) (44).

We should not conclude, however, that his 
fascination with “venereal diseases and sores 
and blemishes, from buboes to syphilis, from 
venereally caused skin-diseases to gonor
rhoea” meant that Shakespeare himself suf
fered from the Great Pox:

it is unlikely that he should have consorted, 
except conversationally, with prostitutes, for 
he possessed an exquisitely fastidious 
nature; he would, certainly from his male 
companions and probably from the lowly 
among his female companions (he being the 
sort of man in whom everyone would confide 
very freely), hear much about venereal dis
ease (17).

Fellow actors and groupies could have told 
the playwright anything he hadn’t learned from 
chatting with whores—but this possibility nei
ther explains nor justifies the motifs of “sex- 
nausea” that permeate the dark plays.

Spurgeon notes that “Jaques’ bitter moraliz
ing” in As You Like It (one o f the “happy” 
comedies, usually dated 1599) marks the onset 
of horror and disgust in the sickness images. 
Take for example:

’Tis but an hour ago since it was nine,
And after one hour more’twill be eleven. •
And so from hour to hour we ripe and ripe,
And then from hour to hour we rot and rot,
And thereby hangs a tale. (II, 7,25-8)
The bitter moral here—so we leam from 

Partridge— is of a tail that hangs thereby in 
impotence because it is rotten with venereal 
disease. If we allow “hour” to rhyme with your 
instead of flour, the not-quite-subliminal text 
emerges audibly. Inquiring minds want to 
know—when, how, why came syphilis to the 
Forest of Arden?

Some such combination of hints from Spur
geon and Partridge formed the nucleus of 
Anthony Burgess’ Nothing Like the Sun 
(1964), which Harold Bloom calls “the only 
successful novel ever written about Shake
speare.” Using Joyce and borrowing from 
Thomas Mann’s Doktor Faustus, Burgess 
gives us a Shakespeare cuckolded by his wife 
(with one or both of his brothers) and by his 
brown-skinned mistress, a prostitute who is the 
Dark Lady of the Sonnets. His adulterous liai
son with her leads to venereal infection—he 
caught it from her, as she caught it from the 
Earl o f Southampton, the young man of the 
Sonnets. While his brain cooks in the fevers of 
tertiary syphilis, Shakespeare writes the 
gloomy-bitter, sex-and-nausea-drenched 
works that will make him and his fatal Cleopa
tra immortal.

Burgess’ novel and his later biography 
(1970) mark the late 20th-century demise of 
Saint Shakespeare.

Turning now to the three books under 
review:

Professor Park Honan, in his preface to 
Shakespeare: A Life, prepares us for a bumpy 
ride:

Nothing that is ‘new’ in the present book is 
more central than the complex evolution in 
Shakespeare’s mind and being that it tries to 
show...The inner theatre of his development 
is a deep, wonderful story... (xii).

This sounds preposterously difficult—how 
does one show an evolution in being? In what 
way is a theatre a story? Can’t the story be only 
as deep and wonderful as the mind and being of 
the professor who is telling it? But soon 
enough, his stated intentions are jettisoned in 
favor of something much more do-able: dry- 
as-dust Elizabethan history lectures coupled 
with befuddled readings from a bio-psycho- 
graphical novel.

Though the scholar in Professor Honan is 
allowed to make frequent disclaimers, the nov
elist and mind-reader may be said to have the 
upper hand in forming the narrative and the 
personality of its main character. The histori
an does all he can to make a realistic setting

Shapesphere 2000
for his flctive creation.

In the first half of the book, the two, schol
ar and narrator, sometimes share a sentence: 
“Events in his life may not be pictured exact
ly in the lyrics, but...” (161); and “Such auto
biographical aspects of the play—which I risk 
overemphasizing here” (164) and “Losing his 
hair perhaps at about 30, Shakespeare finds 
baldness a sign of wit, or syphilis, or both” 
(165)—but by mid-book, the fiction is in full 
flower, unburdened by caution of any kind:

One intuits that Shakespeare feared a 
threat of social dissolution with an increase 
in violence and a fading of the notion of 
responsible community. His last series of 
happy comedies, from As You Like It to 
Twelfth Night, might be a good bulwark 
against his disenchantment; but in view of 
his own hoarding, in a time of famine and 
miserable deaths, he perhaps had, on

reflection, some very prime, ugly evidence 
of man's callous, cold social indifference in 
modem times (244).

The source of this degrading need to be pun
ished for nastiness and ugliness seems to have 
been (surprise!) his mother, Mary Shake
speare, n6e Arden:

Shakespeare had kept his Sonnets out of 
print while she lived. Their bawdry might 
have troubled a countrywoman less than 
some of her son’s odd, ironic assertions 
which are a gateway to one of the most com
plex of psyches. The most tangled and con
tradictory of his relationships, one suspects, 
was always with his mother. His troubled atti
tudes to women are too deep to be of any
thing but early origin. There is no biographi
cal evidence that he abhorred women, but in 
relation to female sexuality he had become 
fastidiously self-protective. The Sonnets cast 
an odd light in their obsession with sexual 
pollution or contamination... (358)

Odd light, indeed. In addition, 
Shakespeare’s parent was a model 
for Volumnia, the most ferocious 
stage mother of them all:

Coriolanus’ mother is especially 
interesting as a fiercely loving 
and managerial figure. Too 
complex to be a type, she is not 
entirely different from what is 
known of Mary Arden...Volum
nia is not unlike other mothers of 
genius if one may trust, say, 
Goethe or Freud, and Cori
olanus excels partly to free him
self from vulnerability to her 
(345-6).

About whose mother have we 
learned most here? Coriolanus’ 
or Shakespeare’s or Goethe’s or 
Freud’s—or Professor Honan’s? 
From some source, he knows 
that “Shakespeare most nearly 
indulges in autobiography in a 
play when depicting illusory 
states o f mind” (165)— but 
whose state of mind is here on 
display?

The scholar in Honan knows 
that none of Shakespeare’s

dramatic work correlates 
exactly with any known out

ward event in his life. The origin of none of it 
can be reduced to psychological causes, 
neuroses, worries, or anything of the kind 
(365).

One may further intuit that

he could take his own deficiencies as sub
ject-matter, and find elements of a commu
nity’s failures in his own egoism, obtuse
ness, or inconsistencies as these appeared 
to him. It would be foolish to impose any 
fancied limit on Shakespeare’s reactions to 
experience (246).

Let’s see if  I have this right. The happy 
comedies were written in response to fears of 
social collapse; and Shakespeare found inspi
ration in his own meanness, so like our mod
em indifference, and in other selfish, obtuse, 
inconsistent Elizabethans? O, and by the 
way, it’s foolish not so to intuit.

Or, as Feste says, “Nothing that is so, is 
so.”

Due to or despite his hard heart, the Bard, 
we learn, “seems to have flourished with a 
certain annihilation of his sense of himself’ 
(118) and “found fulfillment in humiliating 
himself’ (150). The Sonnets “take us inside 
Shakespeare’s mind” (185) and are “the most 
beautiful poems in our language, so truthful 
that the poet’s nasty, ugly and finally near- 
insane outlook is not muted or compromised” 
(182). In the Sonnets and problem plays,

the author represents sexual desire as a 
force unmanageable, immense, furtive, 
threatening, if not chiefly degrading, which 
not even the wise can withstand. Sexual 
desire and revulsion mix (308).

Four pages further on, the novelist has a sec
ond opinion: Posthumus, in Cymbeline,

fears betrayal by all women including his 
mother, and his phobia leads to disaster 
before his ultimate regeneration. At the play’s 
centre is a colossal misogyny, too dark and 
idiosyncratic to suggest any deliberate self
burlesque (368).

In spite o f this unfortunate misogyny, a 
mother-phobia marked by an obsession with 
humiliation and contamination, Shake
speare’s “mind was romantic enough to sur
feit of its [London’s] excesses, so that he 
looked for the reason o f things” (98). The 
poet’s search for reasons brought that “pro
found religious and moral sense that underlies 
his urbanity” (50), a state of mind in which 
Shakespeare “had not lost his Christian faith” 
(194). Exactly how Honan knows this useful 
bit of information is unclear, for he admits 
that Shakespeare “does not balance the anxi
ety implicit in his tragedies with any sign of 
religious confidence...the religious ingredient 
is withheld” (341) and, for the poet at age 40, 
“spiritual redemption might be a dream unre
lated to the facts of any compiex, realistically 
seen human dilemma” (310).

The professor’s discussion of King Lear 
shows that he is aware of the questions it rais
es; he believes that it is “far from being a 
Christian allegory,” for it is “arguably pre- 
Christian and post-Christian at once” (338)— 
but he avoids making either argument:

There is no scheme of spiritual development 
in this entire ordeal, and nothing that Lear 
learns is of use to himself, to the polity of his 
country, or to the poor whom he cannot 
help ..Lear, finally, is divested of most of his 
illusions, except that he never learns that 
time is unforgiving, or that pride is inherent in 
our human condition, or that his folly must 
result in the death of the only person he real
ly loves (340).

Professor Honan’s summary of useful things 
to learn—time flies, pride falls, and folly 
kills—is the stuff of Lenten homilies and self- 
help bestsellers, but comically irrelevant to 
King Lear. If only the king hadn’t been so arro
gant and foolish, he could have been divested 
of all of his illusions! The author does not con
sider that the play may be about the spiritual 
development of the spectator/reader and not at 
all about an old man’s need to learn through 
suffering.

Here is the concluding paragraph of 
Honan’s Lear interpretation:

Is Lear's despair ever the author’s own? 
Shakespeare’s mind was a complex thor
oughfare of contradictions and of extreme 
feelings. But to a degree he was held in 
check in the uncertainties, tensions, and trag
ic endings of his own works. What his actors 
cared for were receipts at the doors, but this 
is not to say that they failed to encourage 
him. And, from time to time, they must have 
made suggestions for new topics (342).

How the question at the head of the para
graph is answered by what follows is, to say the 
kindest, unclear. How can despair be held in 
check by tragic endings or by actors’ concern 
about box office receipts? This loss of 
cogency—dazed, confused, bedazzled—is an 
appropriate response to Lear, just not what one 
expects in scholarly reflections on the greatest 
of the tragedies.

* * * *
Refreshingly, Garry O ’Connor’s Shake

speare: A Popular Life is unencumbered by 
historical method or any kind of scholarly reti
cence. His introduction cuts the moorings with 
panache:

I depict him as he has not been shown 
before, in a biography that is based on and 
rooted in the conception that Shakespeare is 
a contemporary figure— belonging as much 
to our age as to his own. Therefore we...hold 
in our hearts as many clues as to what the 
playwright was like, if not more, as can be 
found in history, or in the works them
selves...My aim has been to give Shake
speare a life, not only as a historical figure 
who can be brought to life, but the dimen
sions of one who is still living. To do this I 
have dropped the usual tentative approach 
of scholars (the “might’s”, the “could have’s” 
and “may have’s”). Above all I have gone to 
the plays and poems to attempt to uncover 
the secret Shakespeare (1-2).

One of the ways, it turns out, to reveal the 
secret Shakespeare in our hearts is to listen to 
the opinions of theater people.

“It goes without saying that the aperfues 
[sic] of those directors and actors who work 
continually with the plays far exceeds [sic] the 
theories of text-bound scholars” (352). This 
“colloquium o f contemporary voices” will 
“give a new and sometimes unexpected per
spective on Shakespeare” (329):

On the literary front my work on biographies 
of Ralph Richardson, Laurence Olivier, 
Vivien Leigh, Peggy Ashcroft and Alec Guin
ness has provided many valuable insights 
into the nature of the actor which I believe 
Shakespeare was at heart (330).

Here’s an example of new—and certainly 
unexpected—perspective from O ’Connor’s 
discussion of the Dark Lady:

Shakespeare found his sexual needs caused 
him stress; with him, in this area of life as in

continued on next page
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others, a little reality went a long way. He 
identified naturally with the pain and sensitiv
ity of others; he suffered with the nervous, the 
ill, the weak, the insane, by putting himself in 
their shoes. But the main task, and the most 
demanding in which he could apply himself 
and still discharge his potential for sexual ath
leticism, was his performance in blank verse. 
As Laurence Olivier says in his Confessions 
of an Actor, one cannot be more than one 
kind of athlete at a time; “the most magnifi
cent boxers, wrestlers, champions...proved 
to be disappointing upon the removal of that 
revered jock strap” (142).

Any questions?
Speaking of pugilists:

As Dustin Hoffmann, a recent interpreter of 
the role, says, Shylock is a “hot date”— his 
usury gives his sense of identity, “like a black 
kid out of the ghetto who becomes a boxer” 
(150).

Speaking of hot dates:

Richard, Duke of Gloucester had already 
awakened in him that Hollywood-type identi
fication with evil when writing Henry VI Parts 
Two and Three: the “Al Capone of his imagi
nation,” Crookback, also has something strik
ingly similar in his character to the Disney Big 
Bad Wolf. Vivien Leigh describes him as “the 
most sexually compelling villain ever to have 
disgraced the stage” (87).

Fiddle-dee-dee, Miss Scarlett, have you for
gotten Stanley Kowalski? Speaking of sexual
ly compelling—O’Connor, who thinks that the 
Earl of Southampton was the young man of the 
Sonnets, offers the following exegesis:

“If you want to develop,” Shakespeare almost 
shouted at him [the Earl] in sonnet after son
net, “you have to throw yourself away in the 
same fashion that I threw myself away. But, 
paradoxically, if you do so, you will lose your 
star quality. You will not be Marilyn Monroe” 
(112).

In case this almost-shouting puzzles you, 
you should know that in the spectacle “offered 
in their own carriage of rank and deportment,” 
the nobility was “as visible as the most sensa
tional female film stars”—whether the stars be 
dead or not yet bom. Incidentally, “like many 
popular songs today,” the Sonnets “have an 
easy unisex extensibility” (115).

(To cite Don Imus: “You can’t make this 
stuff up.”)

And to what may we compare the merry Old 
England of Good Queen Bess?

The atmosphere was like that in an Eastern- 
bloc country before perestroika, yet a country 
which already had an expanding capitalist 
economy and a ruling class as spoilt and as 
corrupt as that in Hollywood (120).

Speaking of atmosphere: “the Elizabethans 
must have been on the whole a pretty horrific- 
looking and evil-smelling bunch” (97).

Incidentally, in case you didn’t know from 
other sources,

Daniel Day-Lewis had a breakdown perform
ing in Richard Eyre's National Theatre pro
duction [of Hamlet] in London. His successor, 
Ian Charleson, died of AIDS. For all actors 
are essentially Hamlets and to play the role, if 
one is to do so sensitively, is to confront and 
reveal one’s own vulnerability and helpless
ness (203).

But enough of history—let’s get down to the 
real nitty gritty, lay psychoanalysis: O’Connor 
argues that Shakespeare experienced shame 
and dishonor in his adolescence because his 
father, John Shakespeare, as has long been 
documented, lost a lot of money and his place 
in the community.

Struggling to fend off his creditors, he drank 
more and more, injuring his growing family

Shapesphere 2000
with frequent expressions of sharp-tongued 
malevolence which, in particular filled his 
eldest with melancholy and guilt, as well as 
with some feelings of resentment (26).

O’Connor’s Shakespeare spends the rest of 
his life brooding about this familial humbling 
and doing all he can to atone for the sins of his 
father:

During the time Shakespeare was dallying 
with real or putative pleasures of the bed, 
his son Hamnet died. His grief over this was 
extreme and shattering...Here was a grief 
which sent an uncontrollable echo reverber
ating back and re-opening that first great 
cause of pain and grief in Shakespeare’s 
life: the black disgrace of his father and the 
fall in the family’s fortunes (145).

He has, of course, only himself to blame:

...some word or rumour of his sexual 
release and entertainment may have 
reached Anne in Stratford: it affected the 
whole family, its shame corroded Anne’s 
feelings, and Hamnet, seeing his mother 
dishonoured, had declined and drooped, 
fastening and fixing the shame on himself 
(146).

Just like his father! Shakespeare had 
learned his lesson:

From this date, from August 1596 onwards, 
when Hamnet was buried in Stratford, 
Shakespeare, now a share-holder in his the
atre company, began to put life back into his 
marriage and into Stratford...What was left 
now of his sexual drive, so long expended on 
iambic pentameters or on dressing up as 
other people, was re-invested in wife, family 
and property. He settled for being the suc
cessful and prosperous businessman who 
made shrewd investments for the future 
(148).

This therapeutic shopping for property had, 
however, its limits. When writing Hamlet 
(1601), Shakespeare was (yet again) “facing 
and recalling” “his own difficult passage 
through adolescence” and “confronting that 
second death or sense of change which comes 
with middle age (and which may take place at 
any time from mid-thirty to sixty)” (185). As if 
this were not enough,

Guilt, as well as grief, had been stored up for 
five years now...Although Shakespeare had 
been in no way directly responsible for his 
son’s death...Shakespeare felt responsible 
for Hamnet’s death, and Hamlet was his 
attempt at atonement, as well as powerful 
wish-fulfillment: a realistic romantic vision of 
an ideal prince such he would have liked his 
son to become (185).

But the atoning is not over yet, for both John 
Shakespeare (cf. 26-7) and poor Hamnet get 
schlepped into King Lear too:

Shakespeare’s own first direct experience of 
blindness, of madness, similar to Lear’s, had 
been through his own father. John Shake
speare, isolated in his sense of failure, no 
longer a leading member of Stratford society, 
no longer the upholder of law in the town, or 
the bearer of civic dignities, drank heavily till 
he obliterated all personal individual sense of 
himself, trying to absorb his shame in the 
well-being induced by alcohol. He lost recog
nition of who he was. He looked upon his 
children as strangers. Like the chieftain’s son 
in a primitive tribe who feels his father’s old 
battle wounds in exactly the same places in 
his own body, Shakespeare carried the same 
hurts in his psyche... (246)

Each of the Fool’s early scenes with his mas
ter emphasizes the importance of Lear’s tolly 
in giving away his kingdom— and abdicating 
the power of being a father. This was what 
Shakespeare’s father did not do...yet it must 
have been inherent in the family situation, 
because of the blow that Shakespeare’s

father suffered. Lear’s sense of loss is so 
shatteringly registered that Shakespeare 
must have felt something akin to it and had 
this psychic pain re-awoken in him, perhaps 
by the “loss” of, or betrayal by, a mistress, or 
his grief over Hamnet’s death (242).

It comes as little shock that O ’Connor’s

King Lear, supremely a play about human 
responsibility, has so often the appearance 
of being its opposite, a work about helpless
ness and suffering, because, paradoxically, it 
acknowledges human powerlessness in a 
Christian way. Shakespeare liked to do com
plicated things in a simple manner, and was 
never a provider of simple solutions (244).

What you see is, thus, not what you get.
If we are willing to accept this triple-turned 

Christianity of false scents, false appearances 
and false simplicity, we’ll have no trouble in 
seeing Measure fo r  Measure as, on the one 
hand, a work in which “the main theme too 
often sinks to that of chastity” (227) and in 
which “the ganglia spreading to all the ele
ments and characters” was “Shakespeare’s 
guilt, his unhappy sexual instincts, especially 
as they had manifested themselves at such an 
early age with his wife Anne” (228). On the 
other hand, this raunchiest of the problem plays 
is “the work of a lapsed Catholic who is inti
mating that one day he may return to the fold of 
the Church,” for Shakespeare “had always 
remained as much a competitive nationalist as 
an inwardly persuaded Catholic” (297).

Shakespeare had married in unchaste haste 
and Measure for Measure was his repentance 
at sex-tortured leisure.

Accustomed as we now are to paradoxes, it 
comes as no surprise that the zestful carnality 
of Antony/Mars and Cleopatra/Venus comes 
from the Scriptures:
Antony and Cleopatra...was Shakespeare’s

supreme expression of love's power: the 
message of amor vindt omnia, even death, 
which although wrapped in and disguised by 
a classical and adulterous hide, was still sat
urated in biblical symbolism...Shakespeare 
had engaged in much reading of the Bible at 
this time. This may have helped to produce 
the synthesis of feeling he furnished in 

Antony and Cleopatra (250-51).

Shakespeare is our Scripture, replacing 
Scripture itself; and one should learn to read 
him the way the Kabbalists read the Bible, 
interpreting every absence as being signifi
cant (501).

The supremacy of Shakespeare consists in 
his unmatched power of thinking (693).

It is a commonplace that there is even more 
commentary on Shakespeare than there is 
on the Bible. For us, now, the Bible is the 
most difficult of books. Shakespeare is not; 
paradoxically, he is open to everyone, and 
provocative to endless interpretation. The 
prime reason for this, put most simply, is 
Shakespeare’s endless intelligence...his 
intelligence is more comprehensive and 
more profound that that of any other writer 
we know. The aesthetic achievement of 
Shakespeare cannot be separated from his 
cognitive power (729).

We hardly can think about ourselves as sep
arate selves without thinking about Hamlet, 
whether or not we are aware that we are 
recalling him (405).
I do not know whether God created Shake
speare, but I know that Shakespeare created 
us, to an altogether startling degree. In rela
tion to us, his perpetual audience, Shake
speare is a kind of mortal god, our instru
ments for measuring him break when we 
seek to apply them (545).

continued on page 10

Ugo. Oh, beware my Lord, of jealoorie.
It ii the grwne-ey’d Moaner, which doth mocke 
The meate it feed* on.

Ah yes, who hasn’t felt the Biblical inspi
ration behind the serpent o f old Nile, 
wrapped in her adulterous hide? “Witty and 
adept at self-denigration, her sexual allure is 
that of a great film star, based on egocen- 
tricity of command” (251).

Norma Desmond must be from the Bible 
too.

Don’t get me wrong—this farrago of 
pop-culture and pop-psychology laced with 
the philosophy of movie stars is entertain
ing, indeed, often hilarious reading. The 
nonchalance of the anachronisms, the his
torical blunders, the casual sacrifice of 
cogency and grammar, the mixing of 
metaphors with a gusto that suggests nei
ther haste nor indifference, but rather defi
ance of elemental style, the bearable light
ness of the author’s being—none of this 
should be missed, just because the book has 
virtually nothing to do with Shakespeare. 
And besides, haven’t you always wanted to 
read a Kitty Kelley bio, just once?

Robert Gihhings

guilt-ridden Shakespeare with father-scarred 
soul is a Christian, but quite a revelation that 
King Lear may be employed to demonstrate 
the truth of this article of faith:

Although Shakespeare altered the Christian 
sentiment of his source play...setting it in a 
more primitive and barbaric universe bereft 
of compassion and salvation, King Lear can 
still be interpreted as Christian allegory. With
in the primitive shell, in the manner of a her
mit crab requisitioning the carcass of another 
creature, Shakespeare invested the work 
with Christian modes of being (242).

This hermit-crab Christianity sans compas
sion and salvation does not make King Lear “a 
nihilist Endgame vision of humanity, far from 
it” and in “dressing up fundamentally Christian 
feeling as something else, Shakespeare never 
displayed his protean qualities better than 
when he sent the audience off on false scent” 
(244):

Harold Bloom’s fat tome Shakespeare: 
The Invention o f the Human made The New 
York Times' bestseller list in hardcover, a 
remarkable feat for a 750-page book on the 
Bard. This, his third book on Shakespeare in 
five years, makes a neo-gnostic joyful noise in 
praise of Shakespeare-Allfather, Maker of all 
we know of Heaven and Earth, hymned by 
“Bloom Brontosaurus Bardolator” (589), a 
most faithful Servant of the Lord of Literature. 
Here is Shakespeare-worship as unabashed as 
anything from the 19th century; Bloom revisits 
the heights of Romantic hyperbole with pith 
and vigor. A bouquet:

It is not just that Hamlet comes after Machi- 
avelli and Montaigne; rather, Hamlet comes 
after Shakespeare, and no one has man
aged to be post-Shakespearean (385).

...the difference between what Shakespeare 
knew and what we know is, to an astonishing 
extent, just Shakespeare himself. Shake
speare is what we know because we are 
what he knew (487).
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Perhaps Coleridge, in his transcendental 
intensity, got this best: Shakespeare is the 
Spinozistic deity— an omnipresent creative
ness (722).

But Shakespeare accomplished small tasks, 
too. From Titus Andronicus, (a charnel-house 
comedy, a kind o f Elizabethan homage to 
Seneca, Italian opera and Hannibal Lecter) 
Brecht (“that grand plagiarist”) stole the 
“alienation effect” (408); Hamlet (the charac
ter, not the play) “engendered” Romanticism 
(421) and was “Freud’s mentor” (xxi) as well 
as “Nietzsche’s precursor as a transvaluer of all 
value” (339); and “the great villains— Iago, 
Edmund, Macbeth—invent Western nihilism” 
(289).

In sum, the Bard did everything and out- and 
pre-did everybody. Soul of the Age and Book 
of the Ages!

Bloom’s “surmise” is “that Shakespeare, by 
inventing what has become the most accepted 
mode of representing character and personality 
in language, thereby invented the human as we 
know it” and, in so doing, “modified severely 
our ideas concerning our sexuality” (714). 
Thus, it is with psychology (the study of the 
character, personality and sexuality of the soul) 
that Bloom’s thesis is most concerned.

The basic approach is simple enough and it 
can’t miss. Pro-visioned with psychological 
insights and aphorisms culled from, say, Freud 
or Nietzsche, Bloom reads them back into 
Shakespeare to prove that he anticipated—and 
surpassed— our “Age o f Freud” (462) and 
would-be age of Nietzsche.

Here is Shakespeare the teacher of Freud:

Somehow Berowne [in Love's Labours Lost] 
has seen his own reflection, more truly than 
ever before, in Rosaline's pitch-black eyes, 
and so has fallen more deeply in love with 
himself. Freud’s version of this Shake
spearean wisdom was the grim observation 
that object-libido began as ego-libido and 
always could be converted back to ego-libido 
again (130).

In some respects, Othello is Shakespeare’s 
most wounding representation of male vanity 
and fear of female sexuality, and so of the 
male equation that makes the fear of cuck- 
oldry and the fear of mortality into a single 
dread...Shakespeare's greatest insight into 
male jealousy is that it is a mask for the fear 
of being castrated by death (448-49).. -

Shakespeare, more than any other author, 
has instructed the West in the catastrophes 
of sexuality, and has invented the formula 
that the sexual becomes the erotic when 
crossed by the shadow of death (89).

Freud learned a scandalous proportion of his 
own supposed originalities from Shake
speare; one of them is the idea that fulfill
ment, if not happiness, depends upon the 
bringing to realization of our deepest ambi
tions when we were still children (355).

...Sigmund Freud, as time’s revenges will 
show, is nothing but belated William Shake
speare... (487)

The Bard also taught Nietzsche a thing or 
two:

The alliance of misogyny and nihilism is one 
of the greater Shakespearean insights into 
male nature, and prompted aspects of Niet
zsche’s uncannier broodings (644-45).

Cause and effect are fictions, according to 
Nietzsche, who again follows in Shake
speare’s wake (645).

Nietzsche, in Hamlet's shadow, spoke of the 
will’s revenge upon time, and upon time’s: “It 
was” (418).

Whether or not Nietzsche (and Freud after 
him) were right in believing that we are lived,

thought, and willed by forces not ourselves, 
Shakespeare anticipated Nietzsche in this 
conviction (522).

King Lear owes something to Nietzsche, 
too, according to Bloom, coming as it does 
right after Iago’s splendid turn as “nihilistic 
death-of-God theologue” (436), who uncreates 
Othello. In explaining “how and why King 
Lear is arguably the most powerful and 
inescapable o f literary works” (496-97), 
Bloom asserts:

The death of Lear is the end of the father, of 
the king, and of that part of the godhead that 
is father-king...after Lear something vanish
es from Western literary representations of 
the father-king-God (507);

Lear... “remains the West’s dominant 
emblem of fatherhood” and enjoys “a peculiar 
intimacy with us, as our dead father” (510):

This intimacy stems from Lear’s usurpation 
of everyone’s experience of ambivalence 
toward the father, or toward 
fatherhood...Lear the father, thanks to 
Shakespeare’s audacity, endlessly evokes 
God the Father, a Western metaphor now 
repudiated in all of our academies and in our 
more enlightened churches (513).

In other words, Shakespeare had the audaci
ty to kill off God before Nietzsche got to Him. 
In this godforlom world, “It is not so much that 
all is vanity; all is nothing, less than nothing” 
(509). Needless to say, “we are beyond good 
and evil” (512):

Faith is absurd or irrelevant in regard to this 
dark vision of reality. Shakespeare, as 
always stands apart from such reductive
ness, and we cannot know what he believed 
or disbelieved ..You have to be a very deter
mined Christianizer of literature to take any 
comfort from this most tragic of all tragedies. 
The play is a storm, with no subsequent 
clearing (490).

To borrow from Nietzsche, it is not that the 
pain is meaningful but that meaning itself 
becomes painful in this play. We do them 
wrong to speak of Lear’s own permutations 
as being redemptive; there can be no regen
eration when love itself becomes identical 
with pain. Every attempt to mitigate the dark
ness of this work is an involuntary critical lie 
(484-85).

If King Lear marks a Nietzschean ne plus 
ultra for the Father, it is, for Bloom, the culmi
nation of a years-long artistic progress or aes
thetic process or intellectual metamorphosis. 
The deChristianization of Shakespeare had 
begun with Hamlet and the dark comedies:

In the movement from his first Hamlet (1588 
or so) to Hamlet (1601), we see Shake
speare’s Ghost change from one who is 
probably still part of a faith in resurrection to 
a Ghost intimating the illusory nature of res
urrection. Himself bereft of both son and 
father, Shakespeare wrote a final Hamlet 
that seems to go beyond Christian belief into 
a purely secular transcendence. Nothing is 
got for nothing, and the nihilism of the Prob
lem Comedies is part of the cost of this con
version (339).

That doubleness of attitude, both secular 
and transcendent, is Shakespeare’s own, 
throughout the Sonnets, and is strangely 
more personal in Hamlet than in the splen
didly rancid triad of Troilus and Cressida, 
All's Well That Ends Well, and Measure for 
Measure...\Ne may surmise that Hamlet is 
Shakespeare’s own consciousness (with 
some reservations) without fearing that we 
are those horrid entities, the High Romantic 
Bardolators (407).

Hamlet's nihilism is indeed transcendent, 
surpassing what can exist in the personages 
of Dostoevsky, or in Nietzsche's forebodings 
that what we can find words for must be

already dead in our hearts, and that only 
what cannot be said is worth the saying 
(426).

It seems likely that no one ever will establish 
Shakespeare's religious sentiments, whether 
early in his life or late. Unlike his father, who 
died a Catholic, Shakespeare maintained his 
usual ambiguity in this dangerous area, and 
Hamlet is neither a Protestant nor a Catholic 
work. It seems to me indeed neither Christian 
nor non-Christian (391).

Each of the “rancid triad” of dark comedies 
is marked not only for its “rancidity,” Bloom’s 
term for the “the miasma of fatigue and disgust 
that hovers on the edges of the high tragedies 
and the problem comedies” (621), but for its 
nihilism, which is apparently the limbo of “nei
ther Christian nor non-Christian”.

Troilus and Cressida, which Bloom believes 
was not performed until the 20th century, is an 
“anti-tragedy, anti-comedy, anti-history” (338) 
and a “nihilistic masterwork” (357); “Shake
speare’s generous rancidity here stems from a 
powerful insight that the mind itself is pro
foundly contaminated by lust” (339).

A ll’s Well That Ends Well is “quite as rancid, 
in its courtly way, as Troilus and Cressida and 
Measure for Measure" and “even the play’s 
title carries a sophisticated bitterness” (346).

But the “savagely bitter” Measure for Mea
sure, the third of the dark comedies, “exceeds 
them in rancidity” (358):

A considerable despair richly informs the 
play, and it is not unreasonable to suppose 
that the despair was Shakespeare's, at least 
imaginatively. I myself, rereading the play, 
hear in it an experiential exhaustion, a sense 
that desire has failed (361).

This “masterpiece of nihilism” (363) is, in 
one sense, anti-religious:

Measure for Measure, more specifically than 
any other work by Shakespeare, involves his 
audience in what I am compelled to call the 
dramatists simultaneous invocation and eva
sion of Christian belief and Christian morals. 
The evasion decidedly is more to the point 
than the invocation, and I scarcely see how 
the play, in regard to its Christian allusive
ness, can be regarded as other than blas
phemous (359).

And, in another sense, anti-art:

I do not know of any other eminent work of 
Western literature that is nearly as nihilistic as 
Measure for Measure, a comedy that 
destroys comedy (380).

In his discussion of the “weirdly post-Chris
tian” Macbeth (518), “less set in Scotland than 
in the kenoma, the cosmological emptiness of 
our world as described by the ancient Gnostic 
heretics” (518), Bloom summarizes his view of 
the later Shakespeare’s religious stance:

I find nothing in the plays or poems to sug
gest a consistent supernaturalism in their 
author, and more perhaps to intimate a prag
matic nihilism. There is no more spiritual 
comfort to be gained from Macbeth than from 
the other high tragedies (519).

Christianity is “irrelevant...to all the Shake
spearean tragedies”:

I am not suggesting...that Shakespeare him
self was a gnostic, or a nihilist, or a Niet
zschean vitalist three centuries before Niet
zsche. But as a dramatist, he is just as much 
all or any of those as he is a Christian (521).

One wonders who and what Bloom’s Shake
speare would be if there had been no pragmat
ic nihilistic Nietzschean vitalism to preempt.

Bloom manages to involve Nietzsche in his 
trade-mark thesis about Shakespeare’s career- 
long struggle with the anxiety afforded him by 
the influence of Christopher Marlowe, “his 
exact contemporary and nearest precursor, the 
inventor o f English blank-verse tragedy”

(503):

Together with his younger colleague at 
Basel, Friedrich Nietzsche, Jakob Burkhardt 
revived for us the Greek sense of the agonis
tic, the vision of literature as an incessant 
and on-going contest. Shakespeare, though 
he had to begin with absorbing and then 
struggling against Marlowe, became so 
strong...that it is difficult to think of him as 
competing with anyone, once he had fully 
individuated. From Hamlet on, Shake
speare’s contest was primarily with himself 
(719-20).

Primarily, but not entirely, for Marlowe’s 
ghost keeps popping up in play after play:

lago’s terrible greatness (what else can we 
term it?) is also Shakespeare's triumph 
over Christoper Marlowe, whose Barabas, 
Jew of Malta, had influenced the young 
Shakespeare so fiercely (461).

[Edmundj is a Marlovian figure not in that 
he resembles a character in a play by Mar
lowe, but because I suspect he was 
intended to resemble Christopher Marlowe 
himself... Edmund, in the pre-Christian 
context of King Lear, is certainly a pagan 
atheist and libertine naturalist...and these 
are the roles that Marlowe's life exempli
fied for his contemporaries. Marlowe the 
man, or rather Shakespeare’s memory of 
him, may be the clue to Edmund’s strange 
glamour (503-04).

A demagogue and brutal politician as well 
as a conqueror, Antony was Shake
speare's final triumph over Marlowe's 
shouting cartoon, Tamburlaine the Great. 
Iago undid Barabas, Jew of Malta; Antony 
outshines Tamburlaine, and Prospero will 
transcend Doctor Faustus, as Shake
speare sweeps Marlowe off the boards 
(558).

The Tempest is neither a discourse on 
colonialism nor a mystical testament. It is a 
wildly experim ental stage comedy, 
prompted ultimately, I suspect, by Mar
lowe’s Doctor Faustus...With Ariel, a sprite 
or angel (the name is Hebrew for “the lion 
of God"), as his familiar rather than Mar
lowe’s Mephistopheles, Prospero is 
Shakespeare’s anti-Faust, and a final tran
scending of Marlowe (662).

Although he is not writing a Shakespeare 
biography per se, but rather wide-ranging 
essays on each of the plays, Bloom allows us 
frequent glimpses into the personality and 
psychology of his Shakespeare, aside from 
his continuing need to triumph over his 
long-dead rival.

As a scholar he is obliged to stress that 
“we know nothing o f Shakespeare’s inner 
life” (589) and “with Shakespeare, we know 
a fair number of externals, but essentially we 
know absolutely nothing” (718); “the per
sonality of Shakespeare remains an enigma” 
(289) and “we know next to nothing about 
the dynamics o f  Shakespeare’s personal 
relationships, if any, to the great roles he 
composed” (187). Bloom is aware, too, of 
the impressionism problem: “There is no 
‘real’ Hamlet as there is no ‘real’ Shake
speare: the character, like the writer, is a 
reflecting pool, a spacious mirror in which 
we needs must see ourselves” (401). Though 
the Sonnets “seem more than a fiction” (88), 
he acknowledges that they are “more equiv
ocal than anything else by Shakespeare” 
(274).

Lucky for us, neither our collective igno
rance nor Shakespeare’s equivocation pre
vents Bloom from deriving—or divining— 
from the works his Shakespeare the man:

The poet, “the world’s obsessive authority 
on cuckoldry” (642), “most certainly was 
unhappily married” (349) and “presumably” 
bisexual (144, 714, 726) and an adulterer. 
He was a victim of “intense suffering” (232)

continued on page 11
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and o f syphilis (397, 596, 609) and had “a 
healthy fear o f being hurt” (206). The Son
nets “turn on a painful rejection” (466) and 
document Shakespeare’s “obsession with 
betrayal by a friend” (688). Bloom reminds 
us more than once that Shakespeare was a 
smart cookie/sharp dealer when it came to 
money: “Sometimes I think that our only 
certain knowledge of the man Shakespeare is 
that his commercial shrewdness rivaled or 
overtopped every other author’s before or 
since” (492). As shown above, B loom ’s 
overtopping Bard was a post-Christian 
“already beyond Nietzsche” (636).

Spurgeon’s “gentle, kindly, honest, brave 
and true” Eagle-Scout Shakespeare seems 
long ago and far away.

Bloom dialogues as an equal with the 
great critics of the past, Johnson, Coleridge, 
Hazlitt, Bradley, “and their mid-twentieth- 
century disciple, Harold Goddard” (717), but 
he heaps vociferous scorn on most contem
porary scholarship.

Mingled with the psalms and hymns and 
prayers to Great Pan are the imprecations, 
curses and fulsome anathemas read over 
Shakespeare’s enemies—who correspond 
exactly to Bloom’s enemies: “Franco-Hei- 
deggerians,” “Franco-Nietzscheans,” “acad
emic feminism, M arxism, Lacanianism, 
Foucaultianism, Derrideanism” (734) and 
again “Marxists, multiculturalists, feminists, 
nouveau historicists—the usual suspects” 
(662). In Bloom’s view, they are hypocrites 
and/or nincompoops all, “mock scholars 
moaning about neocolonialism” (663) who 
“contribute nothing to a critical appreciation 
o f Shakespeare” (734). They constitute a 
“School o f Resentment” who collectively 
are ruining the universities in general and lit
erary study in particular with their unprov- 
able/irrelevant/inane theories and the pseu- 
do-moralism o f their alleged concern with 
socio-economic justice.

The old believer rails at the new cate
chism. Bloom is gleefully/gloomily outraged 
at their disrespect—really envy—of Shake
speare and their ruinous effect on the con
temporary theater. His bash ’em, smash ’em, 
trash ’em battle-songs make delightful read
ing, at least for non-members of the School.

Despite the exuberance and vitality of the 
Bloomian celebration cum execration, there 
is a note of tristesse, an elegaic note, perhaps 
even a note o f  fare-thee-well in Bloom’s 
Shakespeare. Bloom believes that our time 
will witness the dawning of a new politically 
correct Puritanism, the mobilization o f the 
Death Star o f the Empire o f Resentment: 
Salon Marxism iiber allesl Falstaff, who 
offends none but the self-anointed virtuous, 
will be banished, and Bloom, old soldier in 
the literature wars and the poor last o f the 
great Shakespeare critics, will ju st fade 
away. Shakespeare is forever, but his war
rior-priest is mere mortal.

A couple o f  concluding observations. 
Each of our biographers shows much more 
of himself than we will ever know of Shake
speare. The sphere you shape is always your 
own. Honan’s fictive, yet airless biography, 
O ’Connor’s breathless show-biz morality 
play, and Bloom’s vitriolic Paean to Hermes 
are all ship-wrecks, swirling in the Mael
strom. But everyone knows it’s better, far 
better, to ride the whirlwind to the Emerald 
City than to stay and grow grey in Kansas, 
for, indeed, there’s no place like Oz.

Emerson said it best: “No recipe can be 
given for the making o f a Shakespeare”— 
biography is impossible—“but the possibili
ty of the translation of things is demonstrat
ed.” Perhaps Virginia Woolf had something 
similar in mind when she wrote in Orlando: 
“A silly song of Shakespeare has done more 
for the poor and wicked than all the preach
ers and philanthropists in the world.” Speak
ing of the wicked and poor, I trust this is not 
said to discourage preaching and philan
thropy, but only to assert that when charity 
and optimism fail, Shakespeare does not.

Paul Grayson is a long-time resident o f  
Ithaca.

Film Review

Video 101
Highlights from  the 1999 New York Video 
Festival will be presented by Cornell 
Cinema on Tuesdays, April 4-May 2, in the 
Center fo r  Theatre Arts Film Forum. The 
four videos reviewed comprise "Society o f  
Spectacle, " the April 4 program.

Deirdre O’Hanlon
As one whose cinematic tastes run to Fred 

Astaire and Humphrey Bogart, I approached 
the avant-garde video selections from the 
New York Video Festival with trepidation. 
The press release did little to reassure me— 
“technological innovation” and “whimsical 
commentary” appearing together in the same 
paragraph are enough to make my heart sink.

Initially, things were every bit as bad as I 
feared. According to the pre-release blurb, 
the subject matter o f “Johnny Take a Dive” 
is “an MTV songstress who embodies temp
tation and mystery, magnifying the hype of 
seduction and sexuality.” What you get is 
some footage of a child showing off for the 
video camera, followed by thirteen blessed 
minutes o f close-ups of a woman singing, 
interspersed with jump cuts to pom, concert 
footage, vinyl platform shoes, and other 
signs that the music industry is the direct 
route to perdition. Sound is either distant and 
distorted or completely absent. There’s no 
mention o f MTV anywhere on screen— 
shouldn’t I be able to figure out what a 
movie is about without looking at the 
answers in the back of the book? I knew I 
should have taken a film studies course; I’m 
completely confused.

There’s a glimmer o f light with “small 
lies, Big Truth.” I thought I’d heard more 
than enough from William Jefferson Clinton 
and Monica Lewinsky, thank you, but here 
the most cringe-worthy parts of their testi
monies take on new layers of meaning, as the 
actors play with the genders of the protago
nists and the tone and emphasis of the lines. 
Fifteen minutes o f  zoo animal footage 
seemed to me to be rather over-illustrating 
the theme, especially when there are so 
many other things in our world that have 
been reduced to objects for the spectating 
eye. But if the visuals palled, the soundtrack 
was thought-provoking, and I think 1 could 
have extracted the subtextual discussion of 
morality and voyeurism even without the 
help of the crib notes.

“Evil and Pop Culture” is subtitled “a fun
damentalist documentary” and it’s scary: 
flatly intoned commentary on the satanic ori
gin of rock music accompanies pop videos 
and documentary footage. I don’t know 
w hether this is a condemnation o f  rock 
music or a condemnation o f fundamental
ism; all I know is it’s taken me ten years to 
get Take That’s “Pray” out of my head and 
now the damn thing is back. 1 could have 
done without the reinfection with ABBA 
too, but I’m willing to chalk that one up on 
the account against Elvis Presley singing 
“Babe.”

What Theresa Duncan’s “The History of 
Glamour” is doing at the end of this collec
tion is a mystery to me. From the get go, 
Duncan is clearly reading from a different 
script than the other video-makers represent
ed. She has a bright pastel “E!” style credit 
sequence, an animation style that brings 
Beatonesque Vogue illustrations to self-con
scious life, no recycled footage, and, weird
est o f all, a narrative, complete with a gag at 
the end. The drawing is a little scrappy in 
places, but there’s a wisp of smoke and a 
splatter o f raindrops that could make Walt 
Disney bite his knuckle, and the vocal char
acterizations are on the money every time.

Based on this sampling, I suspect the other 
videos in this collection would repay view
ing; just be sure to bring a film studies major 
with you to hiss explanatory hints in your ear 
from time to time.

D eirdre O ’H anlon is an Irish emigree 
who is now studying science here in Ithaca.

T hree Score

Across

1. Crazy
5. Simple matter 

10. Pat6 de foie______
14. Dial on an amplifier
15. Delhi dough
16. Computer menu option
17. Score
20. Shorten, perhaps
21. Attachment
22. “Tell_____Sweeney”
23. Buck
24. Kind of ad 
26. Flings
29. Baby on board?
32. Russian range
33. Swamp
34. Alternative to BC/BS
36. Score
40. “A Chorus Line" show stopper
41. Dagwood's request, frequently
42. Ripening agent
43. As a whole
45. Dramamine prevents it
47. Words of understanding
48. Maid
49. Author Grey

51. UK carrier
52. Head of England?
55. Score
59. Controversial spray
60. Mario's brother
61. Where seconds count?
62. Blocks
63 “The Wild Duck" playwright 
64. Whirlpool

Down

1. One of the March sisters
2. Long
3 .1950's Sci-Fi classic
4. Jr, usually
5. Some are standing
6. Potato, for one
7. Tournament
8. Debussy's “La_____“
9. Collection

10. Slum
11. Best Musical of 1996
12. Part ofSATB
13. Aldrich Ames, for one
18. Role for Peter Fonda
19. Prevail
23. Carnegie, for one

24. Western star
25. Legless creature
26. Kind of wrestling
27. Apt
28. 1997 Title role for Burt 

Reynolds
29. VCR button
30. Some carpets
31. Host
33. Northern capital
35. Gumbo ingredient
37. 1996 Schwarzenegger film
38. Manuscript enc.
39. Actor Julia
44. Not the big leagues
45. B3
46. Kind of enemy
48. Overcharge
49. “Nana" author
50. Way off
51. __de Boulogne
52. Garish
53. Was shy
54. Just
55. It's a gift! ,
56. “When We Were Kings" subject
57. Lard unit
58. He defeated AES

LmM Not Legally Sound
To the Editor:

It is clear from the system atic and
chronological rundown o f the SWPORK 
site recently put together by Walter Hang 
(The Bookpress, March 00), that there are 
two worlds that have grown apart—until 
they are now in virtually nil relation to each 
other. The real world—the actual actions of 
the official entities — Dept’s o f this and 
Bureaus of that...the guys with the trucks 
doin’ the stuff they do....and, on the other 
hand, the world of laws and prescribed pro
cedures...mandated and “required” this’s & 
that’s.

The witnesses proved, without error or flaw, 
that the sty was deserted when found;

And the Judge kept explaining the state o f 
the law

In a soft under-current o f sound.

A review of Hang’s detailed history— in 
which he tries to relate the practices to the 
relevant laws and “requirements” becomes 
surrealistic.

He dreamed that he stood in a shadowy 
Court,

Where the Snark, with a glass in its eye;
Dressed in gown, bands, and wig, was 

defending a pig
On the charge o f deserting its sty.

It is clear that City H all’s compliance 
with the law is unpredictable, partial, spo
radic, and half-heartedly hit or miss. Legal
ity of the actions of Hizzonr in SWPORK 
—are an occasional and accidental coinci
dence.

It is time for us to recognize that the cur
rent Regime simply does not recognize the 
“law”—and has learned by now that it can 
successfully be ignored.

The attempt that Walter Hang makes to 
relate the actual behavior of City officials to 
the applicable (?) laws only solidifies the 
Cumulative Impression that there is simply 
No Relation between the two.

City Hall does What it Wants When it

Wants...with an occasional Deceptive and 
Lubricous Remark if cornered...letting the 
Chips fall where they may...because they can 
always be counted on to fall under a Rug of 
unaccountability, which is now from wall to 
wall & horizon to horizon.

then the Snark pronounced sentence, the 
Judge being quite

Too nervous to utter a word...

this devastation of the Southwest—unless 
the hands of Alan Cohen are tied—will con
tinue in the same Spirit o f  1 am the Law 
because I was elected. And our objections in 
the Empty and circuitous Legal Labyrinth 
will echo out into Oblivion...

“Transportation for life " was the sentence it 
gave,

"And then to be fined forty pound. "
The Jury all cheered, though the Judge said 

he feared
That the phrase was not legally sound.

The trees will be down and the Southwest 
will be dead...buried under asphalt...sucking 
streams o f zooming Car-nage down the 
widened DragStrippified thoroughfares 
feeding it—unless something is done push
ing off from a Recognition of the Reality— 
that City Hall has now left behind all rele
vance to Legality.

Ithaca as it once shall have existed will be 
a past-piggy.

But their wild exultation was suddenly 
checked

When the jailer informed them with tears
Such a sentence would have not the slightest 

effect,
As the pig had been dead for some years.

When I was a 6 yr old in my backyard in 
Yonkers...moments of Conflict built to the 
formulaic challenge: Oh yeah? What are ya 
gonna do about it? And that is the Moment 
we are at with Hizzonr. A reading of Hang’s 
article shows clearly that the Regime thumbs 
its nose at the idea that it is subject to Laws.

— D a v id  C o l t
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Scents and Sensibilities
My father was a good photographer. 

Being blind in one eye was somewhat of a 
handicap, but it didn’t keep him from trying. 
When he was a graduate student he had 
done his own darkroom work and he had 
some wonderful prints of alpine scenery to 
show for his efforts. In Montevideo he had 
purchased a second-hand Leica camera, 
which was his pride and joy. Friends and 
family became his favorite subjects.

As a chemist, my .father took delight in 
explaining the photographic process. His 
teachings were not wasted on me and I was- 
soon to catch the photographic bug myself. 1 
was given a simple Agfa box camera, and I 
began taking pictures on my own. The cost 
o f film was prohibitive, though, and every 
time I was tempted to press the shutter, I had 
to give careful thought to whether the sub
ject merited my doing so. But that did not 
keep me from enjoying the photographs of 
others, especially established photogra
phers.

The 1930s were great years for photogra
phy. Photojournalism  had come into its 
own, and it was by way o f the black and 
white image that world events were being 
documented. My parents became devotees 
o f photoreportage and took note o f good 
photos and illustrated stories wherever these

might appear. 1 don’t remember all the 
names that came up in conversation, but 1 
remember some, because I associate them 
with photos 1 can’t forget. There was, for 
instance, Robert Capa’s famous picture of 
the Spanish soldier in his last moment of 
life, falling as he is struck by an enemy bul

Tom Eisner
My father was an am ateur perfumer. 

Wherever we lived, our house was often 
redolent with mysterious colognes, skin 
lotions, sun tan oils, and other cosmetics 
made in his basement labs. 1 think he must 
have picked up the hobby as a teenager, 
when he worked as an apprentice in a phar
macy. Later in life, he liked nothing better 
than to bestow samples of his scented cre
ations upon friends and relatives at Christ
mas time.

In 1933 we emigrated from Germany to 
Spain, to get away from Hitler. Although 
well trained as a chemist (he had a Ph.D), 
my father had great difficulty finding a 
research job in Barcelona, which is what he 
would have liked best. Instead he found 
employ with a pharmaceutical company, 
where he was much appreciated because of 
the medical know-how he had brought from 
his days at the pharmacy.

In 1935 his Spanish employer sent him to 
New York on business. He had some free 
time on the trip, so he decided to test the 
American commercial waters for interest in 
a skin oil he had developed. He brought 
samples to various cosmetic companies in 
New York, but without 
luck. At one o f these, 
though, he got some 
advice: “This is Ameri
ca,” he was told. “You 
want to sell a product?
You need a brochure.”
Walking around with a 
suitcase full o f bottles 
was evidently not pro
fessional enough.

He never got around 
to designing a 
brochure. There was 
simply not enough time 
on that trip. But he did 
wander into a photo
graphic studio som e
where in the city and 
had those bottles pho
tographed. The
brochure could eventu
ally be fashioned 
around the photos, he 
thought.

Life was soon to take 
a new course and the 
photos were forgotten.
Within months after his 
return from New York 
the Spanish civil war 
broke out, and we fled 
to France. From France 
we eventually left for Uruguay, where we 
remained for the duration of the war. The 
pictures were never discarded, perhaps 
because my father still planned to use them 
in some way, but more likely because he had 
a love for photography and could never part 
with prints.

let. And Alfred Eisenstaedt’s memorable 
portrait of the glowering Joseph Goebbels. I 
recall Andreas Feininger being discussed— 
my parents owned a wood print by his father 
Lyonel, the well-known Berlin artist—as 
well as Dorothea Lange, for whom my 
mother had a special liking. While still in

Uruguay we took out a subscription to Life 
magazine, which was to introduce us to 
many other true “greats.” Philippe Halsman, 
Henri Cartier Bresson, and Gjon Mili were 
names we came to recognize.

There was one photographer who quickly 
made a special impression on us, and that 
was Margaret Bourke-White. How could 
anyone not fall in love with that beautiful 
gutsy lady after seeing her in that famous 
photograph where she is perched on one of 
the gargoyles o f the Chrysler building, 
sixty-one stories up, aiming her camera at 
the Manhattan skyline? Her picture of 
Gandhi at his spinning wheel, the series of 
photos from the Soviet Union, her early 
architectural and industrial photographs, the 
portraits o f sharecroppers...these were 
images that reshaped the landscape of mem
ory. There was also the dam at Fort Peck, 
starkly geometric, on the first cover of Life, 
and that most ironic of depression pictures, 
the famous bread line beneath the billboard 
advertising that “There’s no way like the 
American way.” At the end of the war there 
were also her photos from Buchenwald.

After we moved to the States I began pho
tographing in earnest, and I learned that 
Margaret Bourke-White had been a biology 
major at Cornell. 1 also came upon a passage

that told me that she retained a special fond
ness for nature. “From concentration camps 
to butterflies is a long flight,” she wrote:

However, raising butterflies from eggs and 
caterpillars was my childhood hobby, and I 
love the butterflies as much as ever. In the 

early days of Life I 
worked on this life cycle 
of various insects for a 
picture essay. Since the 
metamorphosis is 
unpredictable, I always 
had a handful of 
chrysalids and praying- 
mantis egg cases with 
me when I went on 
other Life assignments. 
Some flying grasshop
pers hatched out on the 
wing of an airplane in 
an aircraft factory I was 
photographing and 
some of my butterflies 
hatched out in the Arctic 
Ocean.

The quote is from an 
essay on her favorite pic
tures. Among these is a 
virtually unknown photo 
that she took of a swal
lowtail butterfly on a 
flower. Oh, how 1 would 
have loved to meet her! I 
was eventually to get to 
know two o f her col
leagues at Life, Roman 
Vishniac and Fritz Goro, ' 
but I never met Margaret 

Bourke-White herself.
My parents remained keenly interested in 

photography for the rest o f their lives. My 
father was predeceased by my mother, and 
passed away h im self in 1983. Sorting 
through his photographs was a labor of love. 
He had kept virtually all o f  them. There 
were album s, and there were stacks of 
prints, all sorted out neatly by location and 
year. There was no question that 1 would 
have to pick and chose. W hile going 
through a pile labeled “Spain, 33-36” I came 
upon the photos of his bottles. There were 
two prints and they had yellowed a bit since 
1935. Just as I was deciding whether to keep 
them, I happened to turn them over and 
noted the name stamped on the back. “A 
Margaret Bourke-White Photograph” it said 
on each, in print that was clear as day. My 
father had evidently stumbled upon her stu
dio by chance. It must have been her very 
first studio in New York, the one she had in 
the Chrysler building while she was still 
working for Fortune magazine. My father 
would have been delighted at how much 
these photos now mean to me. He loved the 
tricks of chance.

Tom Eisner is a biologist at Cornell.

Knowledge, Consciousness, 
and the Politics of Empowerment

SECOND EDITION

Patricia Hill Collins

CD
bo
-oQ)-O<D

CO
G)
CD
“O0)(Qa></>

a map of hope
women’s writing on human rights 

—an international literary anthology

edited by marjorie agosin

with a foreword by mary robinson, 
united nations high commissioner for human rights


